Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: April 10, 2019 REVISED: July 12, 2019 ACCEPTED: July 14, 2019 PUBLISHED: August 5, 2019

Double-soft graviton amplitudes and the extended BMS charge algebra

Jacques Distler,^a Raphael Flauger^b and Bart Horn^c

^bDepartment of Physics and High Energy Theory Group, University of California San Diego, 9500 Gilman Dr. #0319, La Jolla, CA 92093, U.S.A.

^cDepartment of Physics, School of Science, Manhattan College, 4513 Manhattan College Parkway, New York, NY 10471, U.S.A. E-mail: distler@golem.ph.utexas.edu, flauger@physics.ucsd.edu, bhorn01@manhattan.edu

ABSTRACT: We discuss how scattering amplitudes in 4d Minkowski spacetime which involve multiple soft gravitons realize the algebra of BMS charges on the null boundary. In particular, we show how the commutator of two such charges is realized by the antisymmetrized consecutive soft limit of the double soft amplitude. The commutator is expected to be robust even in the presence of quantum corrections, and the associated Lie algebra has an extension, which breaks the BMS symmetry if the BMS algebra is taken to include the Virasoro algebra of local superrotations. We discuss the implications of this structure for the existence of a 2d CFT dual description for 4d scattering amplitudes.

KEYWORDS: Classical Theories of Gravity, Gauge Symmetry, Scattering Amplitudes, Space-Time Symmetries

ARXIV EPRINT: 1808.09965



^aDepartment of Physics and Weinberg Theory Group, The University of Texas at Austin, 2515 Speedway MS C1608, Austin TX 78712, U.S.A.

Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 1 |
|--------------|---|----|
| 2 | BMS transformations and algebra | 4 |
| 3 | Review of the single-soft limits | 7 |
| | 3.1 Leading symmetry | 10 |
| | 3.2 Subleading symmetries | 13 |
| 4 | Charge algebra and double-soft limit | 17 |
| | 4.1 Operator commutators | 20 |
| | 4.2 Double soft graviton amplitude | 23 |
| | 4.3 BMS commutator at leading order | 28 |
| | 4.3.1 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ contact terms | 30 |
| | 4.3.2 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$ commutator | 31 |
| | 4.4 BMS commutator at subleading order | 33 |
| | 4.4.1 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ commutator | 36 |
| | 4.4.2 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$ commutator | 38 |
| | 4.5 Generalized cocycle condition for K | 40 |
| | 4.6 Summary of results | 44 |
| 5 | 2d algebra and operators | 45 |
| 6 | Discussion and further directions | 49 |
| \mathbf{A} | Soft factors at subleading order | 50 |
| в | Amplitudes and charge algebra for pions | 53 |
| С | Single and double-soft gluons | 59 |
| D | Double-soft photons | 61 |

JHEP08(2019)021

1 Introduction

Asymptotic symmetries in gauge and gravitational theories have seen a resurgence of interest in recent years, both for studying the structure of cosmological observables and for investigating the formal structure of scattering amplitudes in field theory and gravity. Asymptotic symmetries are residual gauge or diffeomorphism symmetries of the gaugefixed action that do not fall off at infinity, and since asymptotic symmetries do not leave the wavefunction invariant (i.e., they are spontaneously broken) they can lead to physical Ward identities involving the associated Goldstone bosons. These identities constitute a generalization of soft-pion theorems for internal symmetries in field theory to the case of spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries, and the associated Goldstones are gauge bosons or gravitons. For a general discussion of asymptotic symmetries and the construction of the associated Noether charges, see for instance [1-3].

A specific application of this formalism is to the derivation of consistency relations for in-in correlation functions for cosmological perturbations, performed in unitary gauge in [4] and in conformal Newtonian gauge in [5]. Here the associated Ward identities of the residual symmetries are phrased in terms of relations between the soft limit of an (N + 1)-point function on the one hand and a symmetry transformation acting on an Npoint function on the other. In the soft momentum limit a Goldstone boson will become locally indistinguishable from an asymptotic symmetry transformation, and can therefore be transformed away. Schematically the Ward identities take on the form

$$\langle [Q, \mathcal{O}] \rangle = -i \langle \delta \mathcal{O} \rangle, \qquad (1.1)$$

where the charge Q creates the soft Goldstone boson that realizes the nonlinear symmetry transformation, and δ denotes the part of the symmetry that acts linearly on observables. Another choice of notation (see for instance [6, 7]) which we will follow is

$$\langle [Q_S, \mathcal{O}] \rangle = -\langle [Q_H, \mathcal{O}] \rangle, \qquad (1.2)$$

where Q_S creates the soft mode realizing the nonlinear part of the symmetry, and Q_H is the linear transformation acting on the hard modes. Strictly speaking, Q_S is not well-defined for spontaneously broken charges since it is not normalizable, but its commutator with local operators is. The full charge $Q = Q_S + Q_H$ then commutes with the operator \mathcal{O} .

It was recently shown in [6, 7] that Weinberg's soft graviton theorem for scattering amplitudes [8] is related to the Ward identities of the BMS symmetries [9–11] of asymptotically Minkowski spacetimes, with the soft graviton playing the role of the Goldstone boson. This was shown to hold at subleading order in the soft momenta as well [12], and has been further generalized to include asymptotic gauge and fermionic symmetries [13–15] and to the scattering of massive particles [16], which travel out to timelike infinity. A more comprehensive and pedagogical review of these ideas can be found in [17]. The BMS symmetries enlarge the Poincaré algebra to an infinite-dimensional algebra consisting of supertranslations and superrotations, and it remains to be fully understood whether they contain novel information about the structure of the gravitational S-matrix in flat space, or whether they repackage the known symmetry content of the theory in an illuminating way. In [18] it was proposed that the soft charges mediate transitions between degenerate vacua in quantum gravity and may help resolve the problem of information loss in black hole evaporation.¹ BMS symmetry has also been studied as the starting point for defining a holographic dual to Minkowski space which would live on the null boundary (see for instance [20–24] for

¹See however [19] for a discussion of why the soft modes may be insufficient to encode the information loss at leading order.

early works on this subject). Further evidence for a 2d CFT structure dual to the 4d scattering amplitudes was found e.g. in [25-27, 29]. It is fair to say, however, that whether it is possible to have a well-defined holographic theory living on the null boundary, and how such a theory dual to Minkowski space should behave, is still not well understood.

In the current work our goal is to understand how the asymptotic BMS symmetry algebra is realized in terms of the scattering amplitudes. This generalizes the work of [6, 7, 12]to amplitudes where more than one graviton is taken to be soft, and a particular combination of soft limits corresponds to the commutator of the BMS charge algebra. The general structure of the BMS algebra and the corresponding Dirac bracket in three and four dimensions was analyzed by studying the form of the classical symmetry transformations and charges in [30] (see also [31]), and it was found that while the global subalgebra in 4d has no central charges, there is a nontrivial extension of the classical algebra by a generalized 2cocycle when the BMS algebra is promoted to include local (singular) superrotations. The extension term breaks the symmetry, similar to the breaking of conformal invariance by a nonzero central charge. In the current work we will show how the symmetry algebra at null infinity is realized in the language of scattering amplitudes as a particular limit of the double soft amplitude. (See also 32) for previous work relating the double consecutive soft amplitude to nested Ward identities, in which many similar issues are discussed.) What makes this more subtle than the single-soft case is that the Goldstones themselves are charged under the symmetry; therefore, transforming away one soft mode will shift the second as $i\delta_1 Q_{2S} = [Q_{2S}, Q_{1H}] \neq 0$, and this shift needs to be accounted for when transforming away the second soft mode.² We will see that this shifting of the single-soft amplitudes is crucial for realizing the asymptotic BMS algebra, and is related to the structure of contact terms between single-soft factors that arise in the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft limit.

Our main results can be written schematically in terms of the S-matrix elements as

$$\lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \sum_{\lambda_1, \lambda_2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \Psi_1(q_1) \Psi_2(q_2) \langle out \, q_1, q_2 | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle = \langle out | [Q_{[1,2]} + K_{(1,2)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle ,$$
(1.3)

where the $q_{1,2}$ collectively denote the energies $\omega_{1,2}$, the directions $z_{1,2}$ and the helicities $\lambda_{1,2}$ of the soft gravitons, and the weights $\Psi_{1,2}$ are appropriately chosen for the BMS transformations corresponding to Q_1 and Q_2 . $Q_{[1,2]}$ refers to the charge associated with the commutator in the unextended BMS algebra, and $K_{(1,2)}$ contains the extension, which agrees to leading order with the expression found in [30]. In general, $K_{(1,2)}$ is non-zero and does not commute with S if one of the transformations is a supertranslation and the other is a singular superrotation, but vanishes otherwise. We will perform the calculation at the level of scattering amplitudes, and also at the level of the commutators of the charge operators. The term K transforms under the BMS algebra and satisfies the generalized cocycle condition

$$i[Q_3, K_{(1,2)}] + K_{([1,2],3)} + (\text{cyclic permutations}) = 0,$$
 (1.4)

so the Jacobi identity is satisfied and the BMS algebra has a nontrivial extension.

²This is already familiar from the case of two soft pions — see appendix \mathbf{B} for a review.

This paper is organized as follows: in the next section we will review the form of the BMS transformations and the structure of the algebra. In section 3 we review and rederive the definition of the integrated charges and the connection between the BMS Ward identities and the single-soft graviton theorems, and in section 4 we demonstrate step by step how the BMS algebra is realized in the double-soft graviton amplitudes. The results of this section, which comprise the main results of the paper, are summarized in 4.6. We discuss the possibility of relating these asymptotic charges to local currents and operators in a dual picture in section 5, although we stress that we still do not know whether we have the necessary ingredients for an understanding of flat space holography. We conclude and indicate further directions in section 6, and compare the soft pion and asymptotic Yang-Mills calculations in the appendices.

2 BMS transformations and algebra

The BMS transformations (named for Bondi, van der Burg, Metzner and Sachs [9–11]) arise as residual diffeomorphism symmetries of asymptotically flat spacetime in Bondi gauge which do not fall off at infinity. While the metric may be quite complicated in a localized spatial region, we will assume that it looks like Minkowski at large r, and the Penrose diagram is therefore the same as for Minkowski space. The BMS⁺ symmetries apply near the future null boundary \mathscr{I}^+ , and there is a corresponding set of BMS⁻ symmetries associated with the past null boundary \mathscr{I}^- . We will focus on BMS⁺ in what follows; although the actual symmetry operating on gravitational scattering amplitudes is the diagonal subgroup of BMS⁺ × BMS⁻ [6], the generalization to the appropriate linear combination of symmetries involving the full null boundary is straightforward. Near \mathscr{I}^+ , we can write the Minkowski metric in the advanced coordinates $\{u, r, z, \bar{z}\}$ as

$$ds^2 = -du^2 - 2dudr + 2r^2\gamma_{z\bar{z}}dzd\bar{z}, \qquad (2.1)$$

where $\gamma_{z\bar{z}} = \frac{2}{(1+z\bar{z})^2}$ is the round metric on the sphere. Allowing fluctuations around this metric, Bondi gauge is defined by

$$g_{rr} = 0, \qquad g_{rz} = 0, \qquad g_{r\bar{z}} = 0, \qquad \det g_{AB} = 4r^4 \gamma_{z\bar{z}}^2.$$
 (2.2)

The first three conditions ensure that outgoing radial trajectories are geodesics for massless particles, and the final condition links the radial coordinate to the volume of the 2-sphere. Bondi gauge is well adapted to studying the interaction of gravitational radiation with an isolated system in an otherwise flat space, for which it was originally developed.

The metric is also required to satisfy certain asymptotic flatness conditions, which keep the metric close to Minkowski up to corrections at higher order in a 1/r expansion.³ The exact definition of asymptotic flatness under consideration is not a gauge condition, but is

³A more coordinate invariant definition of asymptotic falloff conditions exchanges the coordinate expansion in 1/r to powers of the scalar function Ω which appears in the formal definition of the conformal compactification. A little work shows that the specific coordinate choice above, which is much more convenient for calculations, is in fact equivalent — see for instance Chapter 11 of [36].

an additional choice depending on the level and type of structure one wishes to consider. In Bondi gauge, near the future null boundary we take the metric of an asymptotically Minkowski spacetime to leading order in metric perturbations to have the form (in the notation of [9-11, 30])

$$ds^{2} = -e^{2\beta} \left(\left(1 - \frac{2m}{r} \right) du^{2} + 2dudr \right) - 2U_{A}dx^{A}du + g_{AB}dx^{A}dx^{B}$$
(2.3)

where to $\mathcal{O}(1/r^2)$, the corrections have the form

$$e^{2\beta} = 1 - \frac{1}{16r^2} C_{AB} C^{AB} + \cdots$$

$$U_A = -\frac{1}{2} D^B C_{AB} - \frac{2}{3r} \left(\frac{1}{4} C_{AB} D_C C^{BC} + N_A \right) + \cdots$$

$$g_{AB} = r C_{AB} + r^2 \gamma_{AB} + \frac{1}{4} C_{CD} C^{CD} \gamma_{AB} + \cdots$$
(2.4)

The form of the metric is fixed by the gauge and flatness conditions, and we have also applied the constraint equations to derive the form of U_A . The quantities m, N_A are respectively the Bondi mass and the Bondi angular momentum, and $N_{AB} = \partial_u C_{AB}$ is the Bondi news, which is related to the energy carried out to null infinity by gravitational radiation. Here and afterwards, raised indices A, B mean raised only with the round metric $\gamma_{z\bar{z}} = \frac{2}{(1+z\bar{z})^2}$ on the two-sphere, and D_A refers to the covariant derivative with respect to $\gamma_{z\bar{z}}$. A similar parametrization holds for the metric perturbations around \mathcal{I}^- , and appropriate matching conditions between \mathcal{I}^+ and \mathcal{I}^- can be defined (see for instance [6, 38]).

Although the gauge condition does not allow transformations $x^{\mu} \to x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}$ which fall off at infinity, there are residual symmetries which consist of diffeomorphisms $x^{\mu} \to x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}$ that do not fall off at infinity. The gauge conditions restrict them to have the form

$$\begin{aligned} \xi^{u} &= f \,, \qquad \xi^{A} = Y^{A} - \frac{1}{2r} D^{A} f + \frac{1}{2r^{2}} C^{AB} \partial_{B} f \,, \\ \xi^{r} &= -\frac{1}{2} r D_{A} \xi^{A} + \frac{1}{2r} U^{A} \partial_{A} f \\ &\approx -\frac{1}{2} r D_{A} Y^{A} + \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \partial_{z} \partial_{\bar{z}} f - \frac{1}{4r} C^{AB} D_{A} D_{B} f + \frac{1}{r} \gamma^{AB} U_{A} \partial_{B} f \,, \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.5)$$

where A runs over the complex spherical coordinates $\{z, \bar{z}\}$, D is the covariant derivative with respect to the spherical metric $\gamma_{z\bar{z}} = \frac{2}{(1+z\bar{z})^2}$, and f, Y^A depend on the coordinates $\{u, z, \bar{z}\}$.

The BMS symmetries are further required to obey the asymptotic falloff conditions at large r; that is, they must preserve the form of the asymptotic Minkowski metric above. Equivalently, the BMS symmetries are asymptotic solutions to Killing's equation, meaning that they satisfy $\mathcal{L}_{\xi}g_{\mu\nu} = 0$ up to a certain order in a 1/r expansion around Minkowski space. Requiring that the BMS transformations preserve this form of the metric further restricts Y^A to be a conformal Killing vector on the sphere, and f, Y^A to have the form

$$f = T(z,\bar{z}) + \frac{1}{2}uD_A Y^A, \qquad Y^z = Y^z(z), Y^{\bar{z}} = Y^{\bar{z}}(\bar{z}).$$
(2.6)

The $T(z, \bar{z})$ piece is called a supertranslation, and the Y^A piece is a superrotation. Only the modes $Y^z \supset \{1, z, z^2\}, Y^{\bar{z}} \supset \{1, \bar{z}, \bar{z}^2\}$ are nonsingular on the sphere, and these define the global subalgebra of BMS. Including the singular configurations, where the symmetry breaks down at a set of isolated poles on the sphere, the superrotations are enlarged to an infinite-dimensional Virasoro symmetry. The physical significance of the local Virasoro symmetries is more subtle, but it was proposed in [37] that they are related to topological transitions between asymptotically locally flat spacetimes with stringlike defects.

In order to derive the BMS algebra, we must remember that performing a transformation will alter the metric, which will backreact on any other asymptotic Killing vectors present. The Lie bracket will therefore pick up improvement terms and is generalized to the Dirac bracket

$$\{\xi^{\mu}, \xi^{\nu}\} = [\xi_1, \xi_2] - \delta^g_{\xi_1}\xi_2 + \delta^g_{\xi_2}\xi_1, \qquad (2.7)$$

where ξ is considered to be an implicit function of the metric, and $\delta_{\xi}^{g}\xi'$ is given by applying the chain rule and using $\delta_{\xi}^{g}g_{\mu\nu} = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}g_{\mu\nu}$. The result is found in [30] and is itself a BMS transformation with⁴

$$T_{[1,2]} = Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - \frac{1}{2} D_A Y_1^A T_2 - (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad Y_{[1,2]}^A = Y_1^B \partial_B Y_2^A - Y_2^B \partial_B Y_1^A.$$
(2.8)

Another prescription for extending the global BMS algebra is to consider the set of all smooth functions $Y^A \in C^{\infty}(S^2)$ [39]; this, however, does not preserve the same asymptotic falloff conditions and may therefore not be as well suited to the same physical situations, such as to symmetries of the S-matrix. Another prescription is to apply the BMS formalism to the asymptotic symmetries of the near-horizon limit of a Schwarzschild black hole [33, 34]. Here the superrotations have the same Virasoro structure, but the form of the commutator between a supertranslation and a Virasoro transformation is instead

$$T_{[1,2]} = Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - Y_2^A \partial_A T_1.$$
(2.9)

The associated group manifold in this case is parameterized by $\text{SDiff}(S^2) \ltimes C^{\infty}(S^2)$, which is the semidirect product of volume-preserving diffeormorphisms of the two-sphere with the set of smooth functions living there. This group also arises as the set of symmetries of a compressible fluid on the two-sphere and may be relevant for a deeper understanding of the membrane paradigm for black holes horizons [35].⁵ The algebra for near-horizon BMS can also be extended to include a second set of supertranslation generators; see [34] for details.

Our goal is to explore how the algebra at null infinity, which arises from the specific asymptotic flatness prescriptions appropriate to this case, is realized in the language of soft graviton amplitudes. First, however, we will review how the BMS transformations are related to soft graviton theorems by considering the single-soft theorem(s) as a warmup.

⁴We will refer to this as the "commutator" $[s_1, s_2]$ of the BMS transformations s_1 and s_2 , since this is a well-defined Lie bracket structure for the algebra BMS_4 , but the bracket on the corresponding vector fields ξ^{μ} is the Dirac bracket. Hopefully this will not lead to too much confusion.

⁵We thank Robert Penna for discussions on this point.

3 Review of the single-soft limits

It was shown in [6, 7] that the Ward identities associated with supertranslations are equivalent to the leading soft-graviton identities with a single soft graviton. Similarly, it was shown in [12] that the subleading soft-graviton theorem implies the Ward identities for superrotations (although unlike the case of the leading soft-graviton theorem, the converse is not true [39, 40]). We will review these calculations here, and for the most part we follow the same notation. The difference between our discussion and [6, 7, 12] is that we also explicitly expand the terms quadratic in the boundary data in terms of creation and annihilation operators, which as we will see generates the linear transformation of the hard modes.

To O(q) (which is NNLO or sub-subleading order) the amplitude for the emission of a soft graviton with momentum q in an underlying hard process involving quanta with momenta $p_1 \ldots, p_n$ is given by

$$\lim_{q \to 0} \bar{\epsilon}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{M}^{\mu\nu}(q; p_1, \cdots, p_n) = \sum_k \frac{\kappa}{2} \left[\frac{(\bar{\epsilon} \cdot p_k)^2}{(p_k \cdot q)} + \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon})(\bar{\epsilon}_{\mu}q_{\nu}J_k^{\mu\nu})}{(p_k \cdot q)} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{\mu}q_{\nu}J_k^{\mu\nu})(\bar{\epsilon}_{\rho}q_{\sigma}J_k^{\rho\sigma})}{(p_k \cdot q)} + \cdots \right] \mathcal{M}(p_1, \cdots, p_n) \qquad (3.1)$$
$$= \left(S^{(0)}(q) + S^{(1)}(q) + S^{(2)}(q) + \cdots \right) \mathcal{M}(p_1, \cdots, p_n) .$$

Here $\bar{\epsilon}_{\mu\nu}\mathcal{M}^{\mu\nu}$, \mathcal{M} refer to the amplitudes with and without the soft graviton, respectively, and $\kappa^2 = 32\pi G$. We have written the graviton polarization tensor as $\bar{\epsilon}_{\mu\nu} = \bar{\epsilon}_{\mu}\bar{\epsilon}_{\nu}$ for a graviton of definite helicity, and $J_k^{\mu\nu} = (p_k^{\mu}\partial_{p_k}^{\nu} - p_k^{\nu}\partial_{p_k}^{\mu} + \Sigma_k^{\mu\nu})$ is the angular momentum,⁶ which further decomposes into an orbital piece and a spin piece. The derivatives and spin matrices act on the hard amplitude $\mathcal{M}(p_1, \dots, p_n)$. We take all momenta to be outgoing, and the generalization to an arbitrary S-matrix amplitude follows simply by applying the LSZ formula and crossing symmetry. In the last line we have written $S^{(0)}(q), S^{(1)}(q), S^{(2)}(q)$ to refer to the leading, subleading, and subsubleading parts of the soft factor respectively. The leading term in the soft factor is gauge invariant by conservation of global energymomentum, the subleading term is gauge invariant by the conservation of global angular momentum, and the subsubleading piece is automatically gauge invariant because $J_k^{\mu\nu}$ is anti-symmetric. The above expression can be derived diagrammatically at tree level using gauge invariance and the graviton coupling to external lines [41, 42]; loop corrections begin for generic momenta at $\mathcal{O}(q)$ and at $\mathcal{O}(1)$ in the collinear limit [42, 43].

We will show that the leading and subleading parts of the soft graviton theorem imply the Ward identity

$$\langle out | [Q, S] | in \rangle = 0,$$
 (3.2)

where as usual S is the operator whose matrix elements encode the S-matrix and $Q = Q_S + Q_H$ is the Noether charge associated with the asymptotic BMS symmetry. The soft part of the charge operator creates a soft Goldstone boson associated with the symmetry

⁶Note that this is -i times the usual angular momentum operator, which is Hermitian. We will adopt this convention instead for the sake of convenience.

(in this case, a graviton) and the hard part acts on the hard modes in the $|in\rangle$ and $\langle out|$ states. In other words, the soft charge is the nonlinearly realized part of the spontaneously broken symmetry, and the hard charge is the linearly realized part.⁷ The general procedure for defining and computing the asymptotic charges is discussed in [1, 2], and the Noether current is integrated over initial and final Cauchy surfaces that are to be sent to \mathscr{I}^{\pm} . Comparing the notation of [7] and [2] with the notation we are using here, the above expression becomes

$$\langle out | [Q_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -\langle out | [Q_H, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -i \langle out | \delta \mathcal{S} | in \rangle,$$

$$\langle out | (Q_S^+ \mathcal{S} - \mathcal{S} Q_S^-) | in \rangle = -\langle out | (Q_H^+ \mathcal{S} - \mathcal{S} Q_H^-) | in \rangle \qquad [7]$$

$$\left\langle \left(\int_{\Sigma^{\pm}} *j \right) \Phi_1 \cdots \Phi_n \right\rangle = \delta \langle \Phi_1 \cdots \Phi_n \rangle \qquad [2]$$

(3.3)

where on the left hand side of each equation we have the nonlinear part of the transformation, and on the right hand side we have the linear part. The correlators are always taken to have the usual time ordering. The second line, which uses the notation of [7], makes explicit the difference between the BMS symmetries at future and past null infinity. We will not make this distinction in what follows but implicitly assume that the full symmetry is indeed the diagonal combination BMS⁺ × BMS⁻. The final line is in the notation of [2], where Σ^{\pm} are initial and final Cauchy surfaces (which for the S-matrix elements will be taken to $\pm \infty$), and j^{μ} is the Noether current associated with the symmetry.⁸

A general discussion of how to derive the Noether charges for an asymptotic symmetry is given e.g. in [1–3], building on the work of [44, 45]. The integrated charge can be expressed as an integral of the Noether current 3-form over a Cauchy surface Σ :

$$Q = \int d\Sigma_{\mu\nu\rho} J^{\mu\nu\rho} = \int d\Sigma_{\mu} J^{\mu}$$
(3.4)

where $J^{\mu} = S^{\mu} + \partial_{\nu} K^{\mu\nu}$ consists of a part S^{μ} which vanishes on-shell plus improvement terms which have the form of a divergence of an antisymmetric two-form field. We have absorbed a factor of $\sqrt{-g}$ into the definition of the one-form, so it is the flat-space divergence of the two-form field, not the covariant one, that appears. We can derive the Noether current including the improvement terms $K^{\mu\nu}$ from applying the Noether procedure to the following action [44],

$$S = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int d^4x \left(\sqrt{-g}R - \sqrt{-\bar{g}}\bar{R} + \partial_\mu k^\mu\right) \tag{3.5}$$

where the unbarred and barred quantities refer to the quantities associated with the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ and the background metric $\bar{g}_{\mu\nu}$ respectively, which is this context is taken to be the

 $^{^{7}}$ In the language of Noether currents and soft pions, as in appendix B, the soft charge contains the LSZ pole, and the hard charge contains the regular terms.

⁸We should note that the total charge is gauge invariant, but the soft and hard charges separately are not. Under a gauge transformation $\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu} \to \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu} + \lambda q^{\mu}$, the polarization of the soft graviton created by Q_S will be shifted longitudinally, and the hard charge is shifted by a global transformation $Q_H \to Q_H + Q_0$ which will commute with the S-matrix. Since we have already restricted our attention to Bondi gauge we will not need to worry about gauge transformations, but we mention this issue anyway for the sake of completeness.

Minkowski metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$. Both metrics are evaluated with respect to the same coordinates. The vector k^{μ} is given by

$$k^{\mu} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{-g}} \partial_{\nu} (\sqrt{-g} g^{\nu\mu}) = \sqrt{-g} (g^{\mu\nu} \delta \Gamma^{\rho}_{\nu\rho} - g^{\nu\rho} \delta \Gamma^{\mu}_{\nu\rho}), \qquad (3.6)$$

where $\delta\Gamma = \Gamma - \overline{\Gamma}$ is a tensor even though individual Christoffels are not. It can be shown that the term $\partial_{\mu}k^{\mu}$, which is a boundary term (and not the usual Gibbons-Hawking-York term) effectively removes all terms from the Ricci scalar which involve second derivatives of the metric tensor. The action (3.5) may appear problematic from the perspective of quantization due to the wrong-sign kinetic term for $\overline{g}_{\mu\nu}$, but this term (which vanishes anyway for $\overline{g}_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu}$) should be considered merely as a formal trick for covariantizing the boundary term. For a derivation using a more covariant formalism, see for instance [45], or [30]. Note that this formalism is not background independent, but this is understandable given that the BMS transformations are defined with respect to the Minkowski metric.

Performing the Noether procedure on this Lagrangian, we find the Noether current $J^{\mu} = S^{\mu} + \partial_{\nu} K^{\nu\mu}$, where $K^{\nu\mu}$ is given by

$$K^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \left(\sqrt{-g} \nabla^{[\mu} \xi^{\nu]} - \sqrt{-\bar{g}} \bar{\nabla}^{[\mu} \xi^{\nu]} + \sqrt{-g} \xi^{[\mu} k^{\nu]} \right)$$
(3.7)

The first term is the Komar formula, [46] the second is the Komar formula associated with the Minkowski metric, and the third is the boundary term. In the derivation of (3.7) we have used the property that ξ^{μ} is a Killing vector, but not the equations of motion. The bulk contribution S^{μ} to the current vanishes identically, consistent with the fact that there are no local observables in a gravitational theory.

The BMS charge is then given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}} *J = \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}_{\pm}} *K = \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}_{\pm}} K^{ru}, \qquad (3.8)$$

which can be expanded perturbatively around flat space in terms of the boundary data in Bondi gauge. The Cauchy surface Σ near the future null boundary consists of the null rays fibered over a sphere at large r, and its boundary consists of a pair of spheres at large |u|, which we then send to $u = \pm \infty$. The radius r is also taken to infinity, so $\Sigma \to \mathscr{I}^+$ and $\partial \Sigma \to \mathscr{I}^+_{\pm}$. It is straightforward to calculate the form of the charges in terms of the Bondi boundary data $m, N_A, N_{AB} = \partial_u C_{AB}$ and the BMS transformations T, Y^A , and the result is^{9,10}

$$Q = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[4mf + 2N_{A}Y^{A} + \frac{1}{16}Y^{A}D_{A}(C_{CD}C^{CD}) \right] = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[4mT + 2muD_{A}Y^{A} + 2N_{A}Y^{A} + \frac{1}{16}Y^{A}D_{A}(C_{CD}C^{CD}) \right].$$
(3.9)

⁹This is closely related to the charges defined [30], but differs from it. We work with the difference between the negative of the charges defined there as $u \to \infty$ and $u \to -\infty$. This implies that our hard charges compute a weighted sum of the energy/angular momentum carried out to \mathscr{I}^+ by massless states that, for example, reduces to the total energy for $T = 1, Y^A = 0$. The negative sign was introduced to achieve the usual convention for the Poisson bracket that an infinitesimal transformation of Q_1 generated by Q_2 is given by $\delta_2 Q_1 = \{Q_1, Q_2\}$.

¹⁰See [16] for a discussion of how to include massive fields in the formalism for the asymptotic charges.

3.1 Leading symmetry

First we show that the leading order soft graviton theorem is equivalent to the BMS Ward identity for supertranslations. For the supertranslations, the charge at positive null infinity is given up to terms that vanish as $r \to \infty$ by

$$Q^{(0)} = -\frac{1}{4\pi G} \int_{\mathscr{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^2 z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} Tm \,, \qquad (3.10)$$

where m is the Bondi mass aspect. Using the constraint equation

$$\partial_u m = \frac{1}{4} D_A D_B N^{BA} - \frac{1}{8} N_B^A N_A^B - 4\pi G \lim_{r \to \infty} r^2 T_{uu} , \qquad (3.11)$$

where N_{AC} is the Bondi news, we can equivalently write this as

$$Q^{(0)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathscr{I}^+} d^2 z du \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \,T \left[D_A D_C N^{AC} - \frac{1}{2} N_{AC} N^{AC} - 16\pi G \lim_{r \to \infty} r^2 T^M_{uu} \right] \,. \tag{3.12}$$

The first term contains the LSZ pole for the soft graviton insertion,

$$Q_S^{(0)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d^2 z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \left[D_{\bar{z}}^2 T \, N_{zz} + D_z^2 T \, N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}} \right] \,, \tag{3.13}$$

where we have integrated by parts, assuming appropriate fall-off conditions on $T(z, \bar{z})$ as $z \to \infty$.¹¹ There is a corresponding integral over the boundary at negative null infinity, but we will not worry about this here, since the soft gravitons can be moved from the *in*- to the *out*-state using crossing symmetry.¹² Expanding the Bondi news in terms of creation and annihilation operators for the graviton and evaluating the integrals using the method of steepest descent gives

$$N_{zz} = -\frac{\kappa}{8\pi^2} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_0^\infty d\omega \,\omega \left[a_+^{\text{out}}(\omega \hat{x}) e^{-i\omega u} + a_-^{\text{out}}(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger e^{i\omega u} \right] \,, \tag{3.14}$$

as well as 13

$$\int du \, N_{zz} = -\frac{\kappa}{8\pi} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \left[a^{\text{out}}_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) + a^{\text{out}}_{-}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \right] \,. \tag{3.15}$$

and a corresponding contribution from $N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}$. Although we will not need to change gauges in what follows, it is straightforward to check using the stationary phase approximation that this expression is invariant under a general gauge transformation.

Considering the N_{zz} contribution first, the left hand side of the Ward identity becomes

$$\langle out | [Q_S^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{4\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z D_{\bar{z}}^2 T \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \langle out | a^{\text{out}}_+(\omega \hat{x}) \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - \frac{1}{4\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z D_{\bar{z}}^2 T \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \langle out | \mathcal{S} a^{\text{in}}_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger | in \rangle ,$$
(3.16)

¹¹More generally, we can split a general function $T(z, \bar{z})$ on the sphere into functions with compact support using a partition of unity, and then add the results at the end.

¹²This can be expressed in terms of antipodal boundary conditions [7], or in terms of what are the appropriate adiabatic modes in the asymptotic limit [38].

¹³A factor 1/2 arises because the integral over ω only extends over the positive half-line.

where we have implicitly used that the charge $Q_S^{(0)}$ is an element of the diagonal subalgebra of BMS⁺ × BMS⁻ in writing a_+^{out} on the first and $a_-^{\text{in}\dagger}$ on the second line. Using crossing symmetry to relate the amplitude with an incoming negative helicity graviton to the corresponding amplitude with an outgoing positive helicity graviton, and including the contribution from $N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}$, we find

$$\langle out | [Q_S^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z \, D_{\bar{z}}^2 T \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \langle out | a^{\text{out}}_+ (\omega \hat{x}) \mathcal{S} | in \rangle + \frac{1}{2\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z \, D_{\bar{z}}^2 T \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \langle out | a^{\text{out}}_- (\omega \hat{x}) \mathcal{S} | in \rangle .$$
(3.17)

With the understanding that any creation and annihilation operators that act on *out*-states are a_{\pm}^{out} , $a_{\pm}^{\text{out}\dagger}$ and those acting on *in*-states are a_{\pm}^{in} , $a_{\pm}^{\text{in}\dagger}$, we will from now on drop the *in* and *out* labels.

We can now apply Weinberg's soft-graviton theorem. It will be convenient to express the momenta and polarization vectors in holomorphic coordinates

$$p_k^{\mu} = \frac{E_k}{1 + z_k \bar{z}_k} \left(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k, z_k + \bar{z}_k, -i(z_k - \bar{z}_k), 1 - z_k \bar{z}_k \right), \tag{3.18}$$

and using the choice of gauge in [7]

$$\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\bar{z}, 1, -i, -\bar{z}), \qquad \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(z, 1, i, -z), \qquad (3.19)$$

so that the relevant expressions are^{14}

$$(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}^+) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}E_k(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}, \qquad (p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}^-) = -\frac{\sqrt{2}E_k(z - z_k)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (p_k \cdot q) = -\frac{2E_k\omega|z - z_k|^2}{(1 + z\bar{z})(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}, \qquad (3.20)$$

where we are working in the "mostly plus" convention for the metric. Inserting the resulting expression for the soft factor

$$\frac{\kappa}{2} \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}^+)^2}{(p_k \cdot q)} = -\frac{\kappa}{2} \frac{E_k}{\omega} \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)}{(z - z_k)} \frac{(1 + z\bar{z})}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}$$
(3.21)

into (3.17), we have

$$\langle out | [Q_{S}^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z \, D_{\bar{z}}^{2} T \sum_{k} E_{k} \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + z\bar{z})}{(z - z_{k})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z \, D_{z}^{2} T \sum_{k} E_{k} \frac{(z - z_{k})(1 + z\bar{z})}{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle.$$
(3.22)

Undoing the integration by parts in the definition of the charge and using the Cauchy-Pompeiu formula

$$\partial_{\overline{z}}\left(\frac{1}{z-z_k}\right) = (2\pi)\delta^{(2)}(z-z_k), \qquad (3.23)$$

¹⁴For simplicity we will assume the hard quanta are massless.

leads us to

$$\langle out|[Q_{S}^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z \left[\partial_{\bar{z}}T \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}(1+z\bar{z}_{k})}{(z-z_{k})(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} + c.c. \right] \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle$$
$$= -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z T \sum_{k} \left[E_{k}(2\pi)\delta^{(2)}(z-z_{k})\frac{(1+z\bar{z}_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} + c.c \right] \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle$$
$$= -\sum_{k} E_{k}T(z_{k}) \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle.$$
(3.24)

so that

$$\langle out|[Q_S^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = -\sum_k E_k T(z_k) \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle.$$
 (3.25)

Note that keeping both helicities is important here. In [7], the calculation focused on a single helicity, but the factor of two was preserved by taking the boundary conditions $N_{zz} = D_z^2 N, N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}} = D_{\bar{z}}^2 N$ at future null infinity. It is also worth noting, as emphasized in [7], that one linear combination of the helicities decouples in the leading soft limit — this can be thought of as the statement that there are two graviton polarizations but only one Goldstone boson.

What remains is to show that the remaining terms in the charge

$$Q_{H}^{(0)} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathscr{I}^{+}} du d^{2} z \gamma_{z\bar{z}} T\left(\frac{1}{2} N_{AC} N^{AC} + 16\pi G \lim_{r \to 0} r^{2} T_{uu}^{M}\right)$$
(3.26)

generate the same contribution with opposite sign so that $\langle out | [Q, S] | in \rangle = 0$. Focusing on the $N_{AC}N^{AC}$ terms, this part of the charge is given in terms of graviton creation and annihilation operators by

$$Q_{H}^{(0)} \supset \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathscr{I}^{+}} du d^{2}z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} T : N_{zz} N_{\overline{z}\overline{z}} :$$

$$= \frac{1}{16\pi^{3}} \int d^{2}z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} T \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \, \omega^{2} \left[a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) + a_{-}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{-}(\omega \hat{x}) \right] + \cdots$$

$$(3.27)$$

Here we have made use of the expansion (3.14) for N_{zz} in terms of creation and annihilation operators, and the ellipses indicate terms of higher order in terms of the number of creation and annihilation operators.¹⁵ The commutator of this expression with a graviton operator is straightforward to calculate and is given by $[a_{\pm}(\mathbf{k}), Q_{H}^{(0)}] = E_{k}T(z_{k})a_{\pm}(\mathbf{k})$ so that

$$\langle out|[Q_H^{(0)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \sum_k E_k T(z_k) \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle,$$
 (3.28)

which is equal and opposite in sign to the result for the soft part of the charge as expected. Because we have only considered the contribution from gravitons, the sum so far only runs over all outgoing hard gravitons. However, the terms involving the stress-energy tensor of the matter field provide the same contribution for each of the matter lines so that $\langle out | [Q, S] | in \rangle = 0.$

¹⁵These arise because the graviton is an interacting field rather than a free one, and so the relationship between the metric perturbations and creation/annihilation operators is nonlinear. Such higher-order terms would be present in any theory with interacting pions.

3.2 Subleading symmetries

The subleading symmetry arises from the parts of the charge that are of higher order in u. To keep track of these, we must consider the angular momentum contribution to the charge as well. We will work with the following subleading charge

$$Q^{(1)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[\frac{1}{2} u D_{B} Y^{B} D_{A} D_{C} N^{AC} - \frac{1}{2} u N_{A}^{C} \left[D_{C} D^{B} D_{B} Y^{A} - D_{C} D_{B} D^{A} Y^{B} \right] \right] - \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[-\frac{1}{4} u D_{A} Y^{A} N_{zz} N^{zz} + \frac{1}{4} Y^{z} \partial_{z} \partial_{u} (C_{zz} C^{zz}) - \frac{1}{2} Y^{z} N^{zz} D_{z} C_{zz} - \frac{1}{2} Y^{z} N_{zz} D_{z} C^{zz} - \frac{1}{2} Y^{z} \partial_{z} (C^{zz} N_{zz} - C_{zz} N^{zz}) \right] + h.c. + \int du d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[\frac{1}{2} u D_{A} Y^{A} \lim_{r \to \infty} r^{2} T_{uu} + 2 Y^{A} \lim_{r \to \infty} r^{2} T_{uA} \right].$$

The first two lines comprise the soft graviton insertion, and the last three lines contain the terms which rotate the hard particles. This charge can be obtained from the subleading part of the charge introduced earlier

$$Q^{(1)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathscr{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^2 z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[2N_A Y^A + 2u D_A Y^A m + \frac{1}{16} Y^A D_A (C_{CD} C^{CD}) \right], \quad (3.30)$$

by using the constraint equations

$$\partial_u m = \frac{1}{4} D_A D_B N^{BA} - \frac{1}{8} N^A_B N^B_A - 4\pi G \lim_{r \to \infty} r^2 T_{uu} , \qquad (3.31)$$

$$\partial_{u}N_{A} = \partial_{A}m - \frac{1}{4}D_{B}\left(D^{B}D_{C}C_{A}^{C} - D_{A}D_{C}C^{BC}\right) + \frac{1}{16}\partial_{A}\left(N_{C}^{B}C_{B}^{C}\right) - \frac{1}{4}N_{C}^{B}D_{A}C_{B}^{C} - \frac{1}{4}D_{B}\left(C_{C}^{B}N_{A}^{C} - N_{C}^{B}C_{A}^{C}\right) - 8\pi G \lim_{r \to \infty} r^{2}T_{uA}, \qquad (3.32)$$

and dropping the total u-derivative

$$\Delta Q_S^{(1)} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}^+} du d^2 z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \,\frac{\partial}{\partial u} \left[\frac{1}{2} u Y^A D_B \left(D^B D_C C_A^C - D_A D_C C^{BC} \right) \right] \,. \tag{3.33}$$

The last step implies that our charge differs from that in [30] by $\Delta Q_S^{(1)}$, but the definition (3.29) is appropriate in the context of soft graviton theorems. To see this, notice that in terms of creation and annihilation operators $\Delta Q_S^{(1)}$ contains contributions of the form

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} du \,\partial_u (uC_{zz}) = \frac{i\kappa}{4\pi(1+z\bar{z})^2} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \left[\omega \partial_\omega a_+(\omega \hat{x}) - \omega \partial_\omega a_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger \right], \tag{3.34}$$

which leads to $\langle out | [Q_S^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$ that are singular in the soft limit. Such contributions cannot arise in $\langle out | [Q_H^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$ so we must drop the total *u*-derivative and work with (3.29) to bring the soft graviton theorem into the form $\langle out | [Q^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$.

Just like for the leading soft theorem, our goal will now be to determine $\langle out|[Q_S^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle$ and $\langle out|[Q_H^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle$ to show that $\langle out|[Q^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = 0$. We first focus on the soft graviton insertion. Integrating by parts, making use of the fact that $Y^z, Y^{\bar{z}}$ are holomorphic and antiholomorphic, respectively, and using the identity $D_{\bar{z}}^3 Y^{\bar{z}} = \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y^{\bar{z}}$, we can write it as

$$Q_{S}^{(1)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d^{2}z \gamma^{z\bar{z}} u \left[\partial_{\bar{z}}^{3} Y^{\bar{z}} N_{zz} + \partial_{z}^{3} Y^{z} N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}} \right] .$$
(3.35)

We can express the integral of N_{zz} over u in terms of creation and annihilation operators

$$\int du \, u \, N_{zz} = \frac{i\kappa}{8\pi} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \left[(1+\omega\partial_{\omega})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}) - (1+\omega\partial_{\omega})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x})^{\dagger} \right], \qquad (3.36)$$

and see that the charge is given by

$$Q_S^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y^{\bar{z}} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \left[(1+\omega\partial_\omega)a_+(\omega\hat{x}) - (1+\omega\partial_\omega)a_-(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger \right] + h.c.$$
(3.37)

The subleading contribution is then given by

$$\langle out|[Q_S^{(1)},\mathcal{S}]|in\rangle \supset -\frac{i}{2\pi\kappa} \int d^2z \,\partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y^{\bar{z}} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1+\omega\partial_{\omega}) \langle out|a_+(\omega\hat{x})\mathcal{S}|in\rangle \tag{3.38}$$

$$= -\frac{i}{4\pi} \int d^2 z \,\partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y^{\bar{z}} \sum_k \left[\frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}z_k)}{(z_k - z)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} E_k \partial_{E_k} + \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)^2}{(z_k - z)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_k - z)} \right] \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle,$$

where h_k is the helicity of the k^{th} particle, and in the last line we have applied the subleading soft theorem with the subleading soft factor given in terms of the holomorphic coordinates by¹⁶

$$\frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}^+)(\bar{\epsilon}^+_\mu q_\nu J_k^{\mu\nu})}{(p_k \cdot q)} = \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}z_k)}{(z_k - z)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} E_k \partial_{E_k} + \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)^2}{(z_k - z)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_k - z)}.$$
 (3.39)

We have again included an overall factor of two from applying crossing symmetry to the corresponding expression at \mathscr{I}^- .

We can evaluate the $\int d^2 z$ integral in (3.38) by integrating by parts and applying the Cauchy-Pompeiu theorem. The final result is

$$\langle out | [Q_{S}^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset i \sum_{k} \left[\frac{1}{2} (D_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y^{\bar{z}_{k}}) E_{k} \partial_{E_{k}} - Y^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + \frac{h_{k}}{2} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y^{\bar{z}_{k}} \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$= i \sum_{k} \left[\frac{1}{2} (D_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y^{\bar{z}_{k}}) (E_{k} \partial_{E_{k}} + h_{k}) - Y^{\bar{z}_{k}} (\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k} \Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(3.40)$$

where $\Omega_{\bar{z}} = \frac{1}{2} \Gamma_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}^{\bar{z}}$ is the spin connection. Including the contribution from $N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}$, which creates a negative helicity graviton, the result is therefore

$$\langle out|[Q_S^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = i \sum_k \left[\frac{1}{2} D_A Y^A(z_k) E_k \partial_{E_k} + \frac{h_k}{2} (D_{\bar{z}_k} Y^{\bar{z}_k} - D_{z_k} Y^{z_k}) - Y^{z_k} (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k}) - Y^{\bar{z}_k} (\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k})\right] \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle.$$

$$(3.41)$$

¹⁶This form of the soft factor disagrees with the forms given in holomorphic coordinates in [12] and [26], but it agrees with the soft factor in spinor helicity variables given in [41, 42], asnd we have confirmed that it agrees with explicit perturbative calculations.

As before it was crucial to include both helicities in the soft charge in order to derive this expression.

Let us now consider the part of the charge that is quadratic in the boundary data — this will perform a rotation on any hard gravitons in the initial and final states. The piece involving only gravitons becomes:

$$Q_{H}^{(1)} = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int du d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[-\frac{1}{4} u D_{A} Y^{A} : N_{zz} N^{zz} : +\frac{1}{4} Y^{z} D_{z} \partial_{u} (:C_{zz} C^{zz} :) -\frac{1}{2} Y^{z} : N^{zz} D_{z} C_{zz} : -\frac{1}{2} Y^{z} : N_{zz} D_{z} C^{zz} : -\frac{1}{2} Y^{z} D_{z} (:C^{zz} N_{zz} :) -\frac{1}{2} Y^{z} D_{z} (:C^{zz} N_{zz} :) + h.c. \right]$$
(3.42)

We can express the charge in terms of creation and annihilation operators, using the expressions

$$N_{zz} = -\frac{\kappa}{8\pi^2} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_0^\infty d\omega \,\omega \left[a_+(\omega \hat{x}) e^{-i\omega u} + a_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger e^{i\omega u} \right] ,$$

$$C_{zz} = -\frac{i\kappa}{8\pi^2} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_0^\infty d\omega \left[a_+(\omega \hat{x}) e^{-i\omega u} - a_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger e^{i\omega u} \right] ,$$
(3.43)

and similarly for the complex conjugates. Keeping only the terms quadratic in creation and annihilation operators, this leads to

$$Q_{H}^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{16\pi^{3}} \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}} d^{2}z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \, \omega \left\{ \left[\frac{1}{4} D_{A} Y^{A} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \partial_{\omega}(\omega a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})) \right. \\ \left. -\partial_{z} Y^{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) - Y^{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \partial_{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) \right. \\ \left. -\frac{1}{2} D_{z} Y^{z} \left(a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) \right) \right] - (a \leftrightarrow a^{\dagger}, + \leftrightarrow -) \right\} + h.c.$$

$$(3.44)$$

Including the contribution from the complex conjugate explicitly, this can be written as

$$Q_{H}^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{16\pi^{3}} \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}} d^{2}z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \, \omega \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y^{A} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \omega \partial_{\omega}(a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})) \\ -\partial_{z} Y^{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) - Y^{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \partial_{z} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) \\ +\partial_{\bar{z}} Y^{\bar{z}} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) - Y^{\bar{z}} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \partial_{\bar{z}} a_{+}(\omega \hat{x}) \end{bmatrix} \\ -(a \leftrightarrow a^{\dagger}, + \leftrightarrow -) \right\},$$

$$(3.45)$$

and together with the contribution for negative helicity gravitons, we can bring the contribution of the hard charge that is of second order in creation and annihilation operators into the form

$$Q_{H}^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{16\pi^{3}} \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}} d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \,\omega \qquad (3.46)$$

$$\times \left\{ a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \left[\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} + (D_{\bar{z}} Y^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y^{z}) - Y^{z} (\partial_{z} - 2\Omega_{z}) - Y^{\bar{z}} (\partial_{\bar{z}} + 2\Omega_{\bar{z}}) \right] a_{+}(\omega \hat{x})$$

$$+ a_{-}(\omega \hat{x})^{\dagger} \left[\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} - (D_{\bar{z}} Y^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y^{z}) - Y^{z} (\partial_{z} + 2\Omega_{z}) - Y^{\bar{z}} (\partial_{\bar{z}} - 2\Omega_{\bar{z}}) \right] a_{-}(\omega \hat{x}) \right\}.$$

The commutator of this with a hard graviton operator is given by

$$\left[a_{\pm}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}), Q_{H}^{(1)}\right] = -i\left[\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y^{A}E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}} \pm \left(D_{\bar{z}_{k}}Y^{\bar{z}_{k}} - D_{z_{k}}Y^{z_{k}}\right) - Y^{z_{k}}D_{z_{k}} - Y^{\bar{z}_{k}}D_{\bar{z}_{k}}\right)\right]a_{\pm}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}),$$
(3.47)

where for later convenience we have introduced the notation

$$D_z a_{\pm}(E\hat{x}) = (\partial_z \mp 2\Omega_z) a_{\pm}(E\hat{x}) \quad \text{and} \quad D_{\bar{z}} a_{\pm}(E\hat{x}) = (\partial_{\bar{z}} \pm 2\Omega_{\bar{z}}) a_{\pm}(E\hat{x}). \quad (3.48)$$

Comparing to equation (3.41), we see that the contributions from hard graviton legs in $\langle out | [Q_H^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$ and $\langle out | [Q_S^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$ are equal and opposite. The matter contribution to the hard charge quadratic in creation and annihilation operators similarly generates the appropriate rotation of the matter fields, concluding the proof that $\langle out | [Q, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = 0$.

We have integrated by parts on the sphere several times, and assumed that there are no boundary terms at $z = \infty$. It is worth discussing this point in further detail. Some (but not all) of the integrations by parts are purely a matter of convenience, since we integrated by parts several times in going from (3.29) to (3.38), and then undid many of these same integrations again when deriving the Ward identity. Whether dropping the boundary terms is fully justified, however, is more of an issue here than it was for supertranslations: since we have chosen falloff conditions on the metric that restrict Y^z , $Y^{\bar{z}}$ to be holomorphic and antiholomorphic, if we do not restrict to the global subalgebra, we will introduce singular points on the sphere. We can avoid this by choosing the extended Y^A to be smooth, of course, as in [39], but this will not preserve the same falloff conditions, so the application to S-matrix elements is less clear, and the definition of the soft charges will need to be modified.

For the extended algebra involving Virasoro transformations, if we impose that the quantities Y^z , $Y^{\bar{z}}$ fall off sufficiently fast at infinity that there are no boundary terms in the integrals, (anti)holomorphy means that we necessarily introduce singularities at finite z. For the derivation of (3.38) and the subleading soft theorem, these additional singularities will not contribute, since no holomorphic derivatives act on the antiholomorphic poles in $Y^{\bar{z}}$ (or vice versa for Y^z) but this is not always the case,¹⁷ and it would be interesting to know whether these poles can have more subtle consequences. A similar set of questions arises when deriving Ward identities in a 2d CFT: here, although the Virasoro generators give rise to an infinity of locally conserved currents, only specific choices of wavefunction and contour lead to meaningful global Ward identities for the correlator at the introduced poles.¹⁸ It might be interesting to pursue these issues further for the case at hand, and to understand whether these poles can have nontrivial physical consequences. It may be the case, however, that they indicate that the interpretation of the charges is in fact more subtle, and that

¹⁷In section 4.5, we will find that in the calculation of the commutator of two BMS transformations, the only time when the derivatives may act on the poles in Y^A to produce a spurious delta function contribution arises in the commutator of the two superrotation charges, for the part of the charges where the two soft gravitons are of opposite helicities.

¹⁸In particular, we may find interesting Ward identities when one of the hard operators has a null vector which vanishes at a given pole.

the integrals should be considered as formal objects in order to drop the boundary terms — such subtleties can arise for instance in the case of a vertex operator algebra [31].

Another complication is that the subleading soft theorem may receive quantum corrections arising at one-loop level in the collinear limit [42, 43]. It was found in [47], however, that there is nevertheless a Virasoro symmetry still at one-loop order, and that this symmetry can be generated by adding only local corrections to the subleading charge. The corrections to the soft charge are given by the expression

$$\Delta Q_S = \frac{i}{16\pi^2 G\bar{\epsilon}} \int d^2 z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} Y^z \left[N_{zz}^{(0)} D_z N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}^{(0)} + D_z \left(N_{zz}^{(0)} N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}^{(0)} \right) \right] + h.c. \tag{3.49}$$

where $N_{zz}^{(0)} = \int du N_{zz}$ and $\bar{\epsilon} = 4 - d$ comes from the UV divergence terms in dimensional regularization.¹⁹ The Virasoro symmetry may therefore persist at one-loop in terms of these dressed charges.²⁰ In what follows we will continue to work with the tree-level expressions for Q for ease of calculation; however, we expect that our arguments will generalize in a straightforward manner to the corrected version of the charge, and the commutator should therefore continue to be robust in the presence of these one-loop collinear quantum corrections.

4 Charge algebra and double-soft limit

We will now study the structure of the charge algebra, generalizing the analysis of the previous section to include multiple insertions of the charge operator. The expression we would like to check, and the relevant limit of soft graviton amplitudes, is schematically

$$\lim_{[\omega_{2}\to 0} \lim_{\omega_{1}\to 0]} \sum_{\lambda_{1},\lambda_{2}} \int d^{2}z_{1} d^{2}z_{2} \Psi_{1}(q_{1}) \Psi_{2}(q_{2}) \langle out \, q_{1}, q_{2} | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$= \langle out | \left[[Q_{1}, Q_{2}] - [Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}], \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \stackrel{?}{=} i \langle out | \left[Q_{[1,2]}, \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle,$$
(4.1)

where the $q_{1,2}$ collectively denote the energies $\omega_{1,2}$ and directions $z_{1,2}$ defining the 4momenta of the gravitons, as well as their helicities $\lambda_{1,2}$. The charges associated with the BMS transformations $\xi_{1,2}^{\mu}$ and $\xi_{\{1,2\}}^{\mu}$ are denoted $Q_{1,2}$ and $Q_{[1,2]}$, respectively, and the soft graviton weights $\Psi_{1,2}$ are chosen appropriately for the BMS transformations of interest. For a general derivation of this expression, and to understand why the charge algebra is realized this way and not by $\langle out | [[Q_1, Q_2], S] | in \rangle = i \langle out | [Q_{[1,2]}, S] | in \rangle$ when the soft part of the charge operator is restricted to the creation and annihilation of on-shell states, see appendix B.

To evaluate the commutator using scattering amplitudes, we will split the commutator into a piece that changes the number of gravitons as it acts on the state, and a piece that

¹⁹This is presumably just the charge in $4 - \overline{\epsilon}$ dimensions written in terms of four-dimensional expressions — it would of course be preferable to have an expression for the charges that works in all dimensions, or to have a better understanding of the regulator in order to derive this directly from the expression for Q.

 $^{^{20}}$ Although we cannot rule out the possibility of finite corrections at one loop, as these have not been calculated explicitly — see discussion in [47].

does not. In the language of soft-pion theorems, these pieces correspond to terms in the current that give rise to LSZ poles for pions and terms that do not. As we did for the individual charges, we will denote these as $[Q_1, Q_2]_S$ and $[Q_1, Q_2]_H$, respectively. For soft pion theorems, current conservation relates the pole and non-pole pieces. In terms of the soft and hard parts of the charges Q_1 and Q_2 , these are simply given by

$$\langle out | [[Q_1, Q_2]_H, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle,$$
 (4.2)

$$\langle out | [[Q_1, Q_2]_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [([Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle.$$
(4.3)

The first term $[Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}]$ on the right hand side of equation (4.3) is associated with the commutator of two soft graviton operators and will be shown to vanish. The second and third terms $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ create a single soft graviton, and these terms are present because gravitons are themselves charged under the broken symmetry generators. Such terms appear in the context of soft pion theorems if the coset is not a symmetric space, and we show this in more detail in appendix B. In the language of general relativity, the presence of a single soft graviton will alter the metric, which will affect the action of the other charge. This is familiar from the study of consistency relations for cosmological correlators, where the presence of a transverse traceless metric perturbation γ_{ij} alters the consistency relations order by order in γ [4]. We might expect the soft and hard parts of the charges to obey the commutator algebra (4.1) independently. However, we will see that while the hard charges do indeed obey $\langle out| [([Q_1, Q_2]_H - [Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}]), S] |in\rangle = i \langle out| [Q_{[1,2]H}, S] |in\rangle$, the soft parts of the charges instead encode the extended structure found in [30]

$$\langle out | [[Q_1, Q_2]_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [([Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S - [Q_{2H}, Q_{1S}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$= i \langle out | [(Q_{[1,2]S} + K_{(1,2)S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$(4.4)$$

with the extension term given (to leading order in u) by $[30]^{21}$

$$K_{(1,2)} = -\frac{1}{32\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^{2}z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} C^{BC} \left(T_{1} D_{B} D_{C} (D_{A} Y_{2}^{A}) - T_{2} D_{B} D_{C} (D_{A} Y_{1}^{A}) \right)$$

$$= -\frac{1}{32\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}^{+}} du d^{2}z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} N_{zz} \left(T_{1} D_{\bar{z}}^{2} (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}}) - T_{2} D_{\bar{z}}^{2} (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}) \right) + h.c.$$

$$(4.5)$$

where in the last step we have assumed that Y^z and $Y^{\bar{z}}$ at most have poles at infinity (see the discussion of subtleties involving poles at finite z in the previous section). The extension term vanishes when we restrict to the global BMS algebra, as was already noted in [30]. This type of extended structure can arise when asymptotic symmetries act on manifolds with boundary, in which case the associated Noether charge can have a bulk and a boundary contribution. We refer the reader to [3] for an instructive example in the context of Chern-Simons theory: there the integrated charges consist of corresponding bulk and boundary pieces, and when taking the commutator of two such charges, the commutator of

²¹Since our charges differ from those [30] (see footnote 9) the extension term also differs from that given in [30] but is consistent with it up to the change in conventions.

the two boundary terms gives an additional boundary term that has no corresponding bulk piece. As also discussed in [2], this term comes from the failure of the commutator of two asymptotic transformations to satisfy the gauge fixing conditions on the boundary as well as in the bulk. The extra boundary term is sometimes referred to as a central charge, or more precisely as a field-dependent central extension [1, 30, 31] since the corresponding bulk part of the charge is trivial. While in the Chern-Simons example in [3] the extended terms can be thought of as a purely boundary effect, in gravity the situation is a little different, since here the current is a total derivative and there is no unambiguous definition of bulk and boundary terms.²² Here the "bulk" at future infinity is \mathscr{I}^+ , and the "boundary" is given by the limiting two-spheres \mathscr{I}^+_+ without integrating over the null coordinate.

Since the extension term $K_{(1,2)}$ does not have a corresponding hard operator, this contribution break the symmetry. The extension term was interpreted in [30, 31] as a fielddependent central extension of the algebra giving rise to a Lie algebroid structure; because of the presence of the Bondi news in $K_{(1,2)}$, however, this operator does not commute with rest of the algebra. Expressing the Bondi news in terms of creation and annihilation operators as before, we can write K to leading order as

$$K_{(1,2)S} = \frac{1}{8\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z \left\{ \bar{W}_{[1,2]} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \left[a_+(\omega \hat{x}) + a_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger \right] + h.c. \right\} , \qquad (4.6)$$

where

$$\bar{W}_{[1,2]} = -4D_{\bar{z}}^2 \bar{V}_{[1,2]} , \qquad (4.7)$$

with

$$\bar{V}_{[1,2]} = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 w \frac{(1+w\bar{w})(\bar{w}-\bar{z})}{(1+z\bar{z})(w-z)} (T_2 \partial^3_{\bar{w}} Y_1^{\bar{w}} - T_1 \partial^3_{\bar{w}} Y_2^{\bar{w}}) \,. \tag{4.8}$$

If V were real, this could simply be a leading soft charge with T = -4V, but since it is complex we cannot write it in this way. Applying the soft-graviton theorem at leading order, writing only the terms involving N_{zz} , we have

$$\langle out | \left[K_{(1,2)}, \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z} - \bar{z}_k)}{(z - z_k)} \frac{(1 + z\bar{z})}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \left(T_1 \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y_2^{\bar{z}} - T_2 \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}} \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle + h.c.$$

$$\tag{4.9}$$

While this operator does not simply commute with the BMS transformations, we will confirm in section 4.5 (and as found in [30]) that the Jacobi identity continues to hold with the $K_{(1,2)}$ terms included, so the algebra is indeed well defined. We will refer to the term $K_{(1,2)}$ as the extension term, since it indicates the existence of a modified Lie bracket for the algebra. The extension term we find here agrees with that in [30] to leading order in u, whereas an additional part subleading in u found in [30] does not appear. It can be confirmed by explicit calculations at the level of the operators that this occurs precisely because the definition of the subleading charge in (3.29) differs from that in [30].

²²To guide our intuition and to connect with the example in [3], however, we might choose to think of Q_H as a bulk charge when it acts on hard momenta, since these should correspond to wavepackets with a finite extent in u, and to all effects creating or transforming a soft charge as boundary terms.

4.1 Operator commutators

Before studying the charge algebra at the level of the amplitudes, we can attempt to evaluate the charge algebra directly at the level of the operators. We can use the expressions for $Q = Q_S + Q_H$ in terms of creation and annihilation operators from the previous subsection and take the commutator. The parts of the hard and soft charges which are leading and subleading in powers of u are given by

$$Q_{S}^{(0)} = \frac{1}{4\pi\kappa} \int d^{2}z \Big[D_{\bar{z}}^{2}T \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega (a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}) + a_{-}(\omega\hat{x})^{\dagger}) + h.c. \Big],$$

$$Q_{H}^{(0)} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{3}} \int d^{2}z \gamma_{z\bar{z}}T \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \, \omega^{2} \Big[a_{+}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}) + a_{-}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x}) \Big] + \cdots,$$

$$Q_{S}^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \int d^{2}z \Big[\partial_{\bar{z}}^{3}Y^{\bar{z}} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1 + \omega\partial_{\omega}) \Big[a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}) - a_{-}(\omega\hat{x})^{\dagger} \Big] - h.c. \Big], \qquad (4.10)$$

$$Q_{H}^{(1)} = -\frac{i}{16\pi^{3}} \int d^{2}z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \Big\{ \omega a_{+}^{\dagger} \Big[\frac{1}{2} D_{A}Y^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega} + (D_{\bar{z}}Y^{\bar{z}} - D_{z}Y^{z}) \Big] a_{+} \\ + \omega a_{-}^{\dagger} \Big[\frac{1}{2} D_{A}Y^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega} - (D_{\bar{z}}Y^{\bar{z}} - D_{z}Y^{z}) \Big] a_{-} \\ - \omega a_{+}^{\dagger}Y^{A}D_{A}(a_{+}) - \omega a_{-}^{\dagger}Y^{A}D_{A}(a_{-}) \Big\} + \cdots.$$

where the dots represent the contributions to the hard charges from matter as well as contributions that contain three or more creation and annihilation operators. The commutators are straightforward to calculate, and the operators Q_H act as supertranslations and superrotations on local operators such as Q_S . The commutators of two soft charges $[Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}]$ are schematically

$$\begin{split} & [Q_{1S}^{(0)}, Q_{2S}^{(0)}] \propto \int d^2 z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} (D_z^2 T_1 D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_2 - D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_1 D_z^2 T_2) \,, \\ & [Q_{1S}^{(0)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}] \propto \int d^2 z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} (D_z^2 T_1 \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y_2^{\bar{z}} - D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_1 \partial_z^3 Y_2^z) \,, \\ & [Q_{1S}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}] \propto \int d^2 z \, \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \left(D_z^2 (D_A Y_1^A) \right) D_{\bar{z}}^2 (D_B Y_2^B) - D_z^2 (D_A Y_2^A) D_{\bar{z}}^2 (D_B Y_1^B) \right) \,. \end{split}$$

These all vanish upon integration by parts in the angular variables. Among the factors we have not written are delta functions in the soft momenta ω_1, ω_2 , both of which are to be taken to zero. To fix the order of soft limits, we take the commutator first before integrating in u, and this picks out the simultaneous double soft limit $\omega_1 = \omega_2 \rightarrow 0$.

The remaining commutators (at leading order in the creation and annihilation operators) are given by

$$\begin{split} [Q_{1H}^{(0)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_S &= \frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1+\omega\partial_\omega) \int d^2 z \left[T_1 \partial_{\bar{z}}^3 Y_2^{\bar{z}} \omega (a_+ + a_-^{\dagger}) + T_1 \partial_{z}^3 Y_2^{z} \omega (a_- + a_+^{\dagger}) \right], \\ [Q_{1H}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(0)}]_S &= \frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \int d^2 z \left[D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_2 \left(\frac{1}{2} D_A Y_1^A \omega \partial_\omega + (D_{\bar{z}} Y_1^{\bar{z}} - D_z Y_1^z) - Y_1^A D_A \right) a_+ \right. \\ &+ D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_2 \left(\frac{1}{2} D_A Y_1^A \omega \partial_\omega + (D_{\bar{z}} Y_1^{\bar{z}} - D_z Y_1^z) - Y_1^A D_A \right) a_-^{\dagger} \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} +D_{z}^{2}T_{2}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}-(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{-}\\ +D_{z}^{2}T_{2}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}-(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{+}^{\dagger}\bigg], \quad (4.12)\\ [Q_{1H}^{(1)},Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_{S} &= \frac{1}{4\pi\kappa}\lim_{\omega\to 0}(1+\omega\partial_{\omega})\int d^{2}z\left[\partial_{\bar{z}}^{3}Y_{2}^{\bar{z}}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}+(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{+}\right.\\ &+\partial_{\bar{z}}^{3}Y_{2}^{\bar{z}}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}+(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{-}^{\dagger}\\ &+\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}-(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{-}\\ &+\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}\bigg(\frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}\omega\partial_{\omega}-(D_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}-D_{z}Y_{1}^{z})-Y_{1}^{A}D_{A}\bigg)a_{+}^{\dagger}\bigg], \end{split}$$

 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}] = iQ_{[1,2]H}.$

Combining the terms from $[Q_{1H}^{(0)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_S$ and $[Q_{1H}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(0)}]_S$, and integrating the $Y^A D_A$ terms by parts, we have

$$\begin{split} [Q_{1H}^{(0)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_{S} &+ [Q_{1H}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(0)}]_{S} - [Q_{2H}^{(0)}, Q_{1S}^{(1)}]_{S} - [Q_{2H}^{(1)}, Q_{1S}^{(0)}]_{S} \\ &= \frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \int d^{2}z \left(D_{\bar{z}}^{2} \left(Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} T_{2} - \frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} T_{2} \right) (a_{+} + a_{-}^{\dagger}) \\ &+ D_{z}^{2} \left(Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} T_{2} - \frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} T_{2} \right) (a_{-} + a_{+}^{\dagger}) \right) \\ &- \frac{i}{8\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \int d^{2}z \left(D_{\bar{z}}^{3} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}} T_{2} (a_{+} + a_{-}^{\dagger}) + D_{z}^{3} Y_{1}^{z} T_{2} (a_{-} + a_{+}^{\dagger}) \right) \\ &+ \frac{i}{8\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega (1 + \omega \partial_{\omega}) \int d^{2}z \left((D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} D_{\bar{z}}^{2} T_{2} + D_{\bar{z}}^{2} (D_{A} Y_{1}^{A}) T_{2}) (a_{+} + a_{-}^{\dagger}) \\ &- (D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} D_{z}^{2} T_{2} + D_{z}^{2} (D_{A} Y_{1}^{A}) T_{2}) (a_{-} + a_{+}^{\dagger}) \right) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \end{split}$$

The first set of terms can be recognized as the leading (supertranslation) part of the operator $iQ_{[1,2]S}$, where $T(z, \bar{z})$ associated with the soft charge on the right hand side is given by

$$T_{[1,2]} = Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - \frac{1}{2} T_2 D_A Y_1^A - (1 \leftrightarrow 2).$$
(4.14)

The second set of terms corresponds to the leading part of the operator $iK_{(1,2)S}$, and the third set of terms will vanish when evaluated at the level of the amplitudes, because of the soft limit $\lim_{\omega\to 0} \omega(1+\omega\partial_{\omega})$. Therefore, at subleading order in the charges, at the level of the amplitudes we have found

$$\langle out | [[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [iQ^{(0)}_{[1,2]S}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle + \langle out | [iK^{(0)}_{(1,2)}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.15)$$

In the following subsections we will extract this commutator from double-soft scattering amplitudes and we will find that the two methods agree. The calculations here make it manifest that this commutator can be derived from contact terms that arise when sequentially applying the single-soft limits. First one soft graviton treats the other as hard, and the second soft graviton is then applied to the hard modes. Here one single-soft factor acts on the soft momentum in the other. The commutators $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ therefore depend only on the sequential application of single-soft factors, which picks out a specific part of the double soft graviton amplitude that is singular in the collinear limit.

We can similarly calculate the subsubleading commutators, and find

$$\langle out | [[Q_{1H}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}^{(1)}, Q_{2H}^{(1)}]_{S}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \left[\frac{1}{2} D_{A} (Y_{1}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{2}^{A} - Y_{2}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{1}^{A}) E_{k} \partial_{E_{k}} + \frac{h_{k}}{2} \left[D_{\bar{z}} (Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}} - Y_{2}^{A} \partial_{A} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}}) - D_{z} (Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} Y_{2}^{z} - Y_{2}^{A} \partial_{A} Y_{1}^{z}) \right]$$

$$- (Y_{1}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{2}^{A} - Y_{2}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{1}^{A}) D_{A} \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.16)$$

consistent with

$$\langle out|[[Q_{1H}^{(1)}, Q_{2S}^{(1)}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle + \langle out|[[Q_{1S}^{(1)}, Q_{2H}^{(1)}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \langle out|[iQ_{[1,2]S}^{(1)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle, \quad (4.17)$$

where the vector field associated with the charge on the right is

$$Y_{[1,2]}^B = Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^B - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^B .$$
(4.18)

The soft parts of the commutators of the charges therefore realize the algebra

$$\langle out|[[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \langle out|[iQ_{[1,2]S}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle + \langle out|[iK_{(1,2)}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle,$$

$$(4.19)$$

where the charge $Q_{[1,2]}$ is associated with the BMS transformation parametrized by

$$T_{[1,2]} = \left(Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - \frac{1}{2} T_2 D_A Y_1^A\right) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (4.20)$$

$$Y_{[1,2]}^B = Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^B - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^B.$$

To derive the commutator for the hard part of the charges, we can either expand them in terms of creation and annihilation operators, or as a shortcut we can consider their action on other operators. For the action on graviton operators,

$$\begin{aligned} [a_{+}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}), [Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}]] &= -\left[\left[a_{+}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}), Q_{2H}\right], Q_{1H}\right] + \left[\left[a_{+}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}), Q_{1H}\right], Q_{2H}\right] \\ &= iE_{k}\left[Y_{1}^{A}\partial_{A}T_{2} - \frac{1}{2}D_{A}Y_{1}^{A}T_{2} - (1\leftrightarrow2)\right]a_{+}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}) \\ &+ \left[\frac{1}{2}D_{A}(Y_{1}^{B}\partial_{B}Y_{2}^{A})(E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}}) + D_{\bar{z}}(Y_{1}^{A}\partial_{A}Y_{2}^{\bar{z}}) - D_{z}(Y_{1}^{A}\partial_{A}Y_{2}^{z}) \\ &- Y_{1}^{B}\partial_{B}Y_{2}^{A}D_{A} - (1\leftrightarrow2)\right]a_{+}(E_{k}\hat{x}_{k}), \end{aligned}$$
(4.21)

so that to subsubleading order

$$\langle out|[[Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}], \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \langle out|[iQ_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle.$$
 (4.22)

To summarize the results of this section, from the parts of $Q^{(0)}$ and $Q^{(1)}$ which are linear and quadratic in the creation and annihilation operators we have derived the leading part of the commutators $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ and $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}]_H$. As is shown in detail in appendix B, in order to derive the result in (4.1) we need the commutators $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ as well as $[Q_H, Q_S]_H$, with the latter arising from operator commutators involving terms of cubic or higher order in a and a^{\dagger} . In the subsections to come we will show how both these pieces can be derived straightforwardly from the amplitudes. Specifically, we will derive both the soft and hard parts of the charge algebra in (4.1) from the double soft amplitude,

$$\lim_{[\omega_{2}\to 0} \lim_{\omega_{1}\to 0]} \sum_{\lambda_{1},\lambda_{2}} \int d^{2}z_{1} d^{2}z_{2} \Psi_{1}(q_{1}) \Psi_{2}(q_{2}) \langle out \, q_{1}, q_{2} | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$= \langle out | [[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}], \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$
(4.23)

where the charge $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]$ has soft and hard parts coming separately from the collinear and non-collinear parts of the amplitude. In this way we will confirm that the double-soft graviton amplitude knows about both the commutator and the extension terms.

4.2 Double soft graviton amplitude

We will explore how the BMS commutator is realized by double soft graviton amplitudes, using the explicit expressions for the amplitude at tree level. The relevant limit of the amplitude is primarily the antisymmetrized consecutive soft limit. We have already seen how to write the single soft amplitudes in terms of the amplitude of the underlying hard process and soft factors, and we can similarly define the antisymmetrized consecutive double soft factor $S(q_1, q_2)$ as

$$\lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \bar{\epsilon}_1^{\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_1^{\nu} \bar{\epsilon}_2^{\rho} \bar{\epsilon}_2^{\sigma} \mathcal{M}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(q_1; q_2; p_1, \cdots p_n) = S(q_1, q_2) \mathcal{M}(p_1, \cdots, p_n)$$
(4.24)

where \mathcal{M} with and without indices refers to the matrix element with and without soft gravitons, and we are taking all of the hard momenta to be outgoing.

To leading order in the soft momenta, the antisymmetrized consecutive double soft factor is given by

$$S(q_{1},q_{2}) = S^{(1)}(q_{1}) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_{2}) \right\} - S^{(1)}(q_{2}) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_{1}) \right\} + \frac{\kappa}{2} \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} S^{(0)}(q_{2}) - \frac{\kappa}{2} \frac{(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} S^{(0)}(q_{1}) = \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})} \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} (q_{1} \cdot q_{2}) \right) - (p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2}) \right) + \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \left(1 - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right) - (q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(- \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} \right)$$

$$+\frac{(q_2\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_1)(\bar{\epsilon}_1\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(q_1\cdot q_2)}\left(\frac{2(p_k\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_2)(p_k\cdot q_1)}{(p_k\cdot q_2)}\right)\\-\frac{(q_2\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_1)(q_1\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(q_1\cdot q_2)}\left(\frac{2(p_k\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_2)(p_k\cdot\bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(p_k\cdot q_2)}\right)\right]-(1\leftrightarrow 2).$$

This expression can be derived by taking the contact terms between single-soft factors. The last two lines make use of the fact that inside the soft factor and when acting on a gauge invariant amplitude we can take

$$J^{\mu\nu} = p^{\mu} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\nu}} - p^{\nu} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\mu}} + \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}_{\nu}} - \bar{\epsilon}^{\nu} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}_{\mu}}, \qquad (4.26)$$

where the derivatives with respect to the momenta only act on the explicit momentum dependence of the amplitude but not the momentum dependence of the polarization vectors [42]. (See appendix A for details.) This also shows that $S(q_1, q_2)$ is universal at this order, including quantum corrections, since the single-soft factors are.²³ Note that this expression contains no terms of order $1/q^2$, which will be seen to be consistent with the fact that two supertranslations commute.

For a given matter content, the expression for the antisymmetrized double-soft amplitude can, of course, also be derived by starting with the full tree-level amplitude to next to leading order (NLO) in the soft momenta, calculated using Feynman diagrams, and taking the appropriate consecutive soft limits. Here we explicitly provide a check for the scattering of n scalars and two soft gravitons. The full amplitude to NLO in the soft momenta is:²⁴

$$\begin{split} \bar{\epsilon}_{1}^{\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{1}^{\nu} \bar{\epsilon}_{2}^{\rho} \bar{\epsilon}_{2}^{\sigma} \mathcal{M}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(q_{1};q_{2};p_{1},\cdots p_{n}) \\ &= \left[\sum_{j,k} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \left[\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{j})^{2}}{(p_{j} \cdot q_{1})} \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{j})^{2}}{(p_{j} \cdot q_{1})} \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2\mu}q_{2\rho}J_{k}^{\mu\rho})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right] \\ &+ \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{j})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1\mu}q_{1\rho}J_{j}^{\mu\rho})}{(p_{j} \cdot q_{1})} \right] \\ &+ \sum_{k} \left[\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})^{2}(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \left(\frac{-q_{1} \cdot q_{2}}{p_{k} \cdot (q_{1} + q_{2})} \right) \right. \\ &+ \frac{\kappa^{2}}{2} \left(\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})^{2}(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot q_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})p_{k} \cdot (q_{1} + q_{2})} \right) \\ &- \frac{\kappa^{2}}{p_{k} \cdot (q_{1} + q_{2})} (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k}) \\ &+ \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})p_{k} \cdot (q_{1} + q_{2})} \left\{ (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2} \left[(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})^{2} + (p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2} + (p_{k} \cdot q_{1})(p_{k} \cdot q_{2}) \right] \\ &+ (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})^{2}(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2} + (\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2} - 2(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot q_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k}) \end{aligned}$$

²³Remember the only possible loop corrections at this order come from the one-loop anomalous corrections to $S^{(1)}(q)$ in the collinear limit $q_1 \parallel q_2$. The divergent piece can, however, be redefined away in the definition of the charges, as explained earlier in the single-soft limit case, and the dressed charge returns the tree-level contact term.

²⁴See for instance [52, 53] for the explicit expressions for the graviton propagators and couplings.

$$+ (\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2) \Big[2(q_1 \cdot q_2)(\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot p_k)(\bar{\epsilon}_2 \cdot p_k) - 2(q_2 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)(\bar{\epsilon}_2 \cdot p_k)(p_k \cdot q_2) \\ - 2(q_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)(\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot p_k)(p_k \cdot q_1) \Big] \Big\} \Big] \mathcal{M}(p_1, \cdots, p_n) \,.$$

Here the first two lines on the right hand side come from the insertions of external lines on separate external legs, and also from insertions on internal legs which are necessary to preserve gauge invariance. The third and fourth lines come from the subleading contributions when two gravitons insert into separate points in the same external leg ("Born" terms). The fifth line comes from graviton seagull terms on the external legs, and the last four lines come from the graviton pole diagram, where a three-way graviton vertex inserts a single graviton into an external leg. As before, $\kappa^2 = 32\pi G$; and we have written the graviton polarization tensors as $\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu\nu} = \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu} \bar{\epsilon}^{\nu}$, which is always possible for gravitons of definite helicity; and the angular momentum operator for scalars is

$$J_k^{\mu\nu} = p_k^{\mu} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{k\,\nu}} - p_k^{\nu} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{k\mu}} \,. \tag{4.28}$$

It is straightforward to check that the full amplitude reproduces the expression in equation (4.25) in the appropriate limits, and that the full amplitude is gauge invariant under the separate gauge symmetries $\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{1,2} \rightarrow \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{1,2} + \lambda_{1,2}q^{\mu}$. Checking the gauge invariance $\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{1} \rightarrow \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{1} + \lambda q^{\mu}_{1}$ explicitly, we find that to linear order in λ ,

$$\Delta \left(\bar{\epsilon}_{1}^{\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{2}^{\nu} \bar{\epsilon}_{2}^{\rho} \bar{\epsilon}_{2}^{\sigma} \mathcal{M}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(q_{1};q_{2};p_{1},\cdots p_{n})\right) = \sum_{j,k} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{2} (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot p_{j}) \left[\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2\mu}q_{2\rho}J_{k}^{\mu\rho})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right] + \sum_{j,k} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} (\bar{\epsilon}_{1\mu}q_{1\rho}J_{j}^{\mu\rho}) \frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \sum_{k} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{2} \left[\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k}) + \frac{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2} \cdot p_{k})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \right] + (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

$$(4.29)$$

These terms vanish by conservation of total momentum and angular momentum. Note that the first of the subleading terms combines with the leading term to ensure total momentum conservation. Equivalently, one can check that the expression for $S(q_1, q_2)$ in equation (4.25) is gauge invariant after antisymmetrization, although a single consecutive double soft limit need not be because the process of taking the soft limit does not necessarily commute with a general gauge transformation.

While the full amplitude for two soft graviton insertions is symmetric under exchange of the two soft graviton indices 1 and 2, as it must be for two identical bosons, the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft limit in (4.25), which involves the subtraction of different kinematic limits, retains the information about the commutator. From the general form of (4.25), the first two lines come from contact terms between the single-soft factors acting on the hard modes, and the last four lines come from the contact terms where a soft mode acts on the other soft graviton, treating it as a (relatively) hard mode. The first set of terms therefore correspond to the terms $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$, and the second set corresponds to $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$. Comparing to the expressions in (4.1) and reading off the weights for the leading (3.13), (3.15) and subleading part of the charge (3.37), we therefore have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]), S] | in \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2$$

$$\times \left\{ D_{\tilde{z}_1}^2 T_1 D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_1 \omega_2 \langle out | a_+(\omega_1 \hat{x}_1) a_-(\omega_2 \hat{x}_2) S | in \rangle$$

$$- i D_{\tilde{z}_1}^2 T_1 \partial_{z_2}^3 Y_2^{z_2} \omega_1 (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) \langle out | a_+(\omega_1 \hat{x}_1) a_-(\omega_2 \hat{x}_2) S | in \rangle$$

$$- i \partial_{\tilde{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\tilde{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_2 (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) \langle out | a_+(\omega_1 \hat{x}_1) a_-(\omega_2 \hat{x}_2) S | in \rangle$$

$$- \partial_{\tilde{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\tilde{z}_1} \partial_{z_2}^3 Y_2^{z_2} (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) \langle out | a_+(\omega_1 \hat{x}_1) a_-(\omega_2 \hat{x}_2) S | in \rangle$$

$$+ \cdots \right\}$$

$$(4.30)$$

where we have expanded the charges order by order in u, and written only the (1_+2_-) helicity terms for illustrative purposes. To sum over helicities, the other terms can be generated by switching between holomorphic and antiholomorphic expressions for the test functions.²⁵ We will show that (4.30) becomes

with the separate hard and soft pieces corresponding to different pole structures in the double-soft amplitude. We will therefore confirm the identities in (4.1), and also confirm the identity (4.4) realizing the extended BMS algebra.

The entire combination of terms in (4.31) is gauge invariant, as it depends on a gaugeinvariant amplitude. The individual terms on the right hand side are not, but this is not a problem, and is even to be expected, since we are computing residual gauge symmetries for Bondi gauge *after* having fixed the gauge. Another technical point we should emphasize is that in order to derive an equivalence between non-gauge invariant quantities such as $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ and $iQ_{[1,2]S} + iK_{(1,2)S}$ we must pick the same choice of gauge for all soft gravitons in the problem. In particular the gauge choice in [7], which makes the same choice of reference vector for all soft gravitons, is a good choice, but the choice $\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot q_2 = \bar{\epsilon}_2 \cdot q_1 = 0$, where we use gauge invariance separately for the first and second soft gravitons, is not.

The reader may want to consult the appendices first as a warm up: in appendix B we review the case of how soft pion amplitudes realize the corresponding algebra, and in appendix C we study the case of asymptotic gauge Yang-Mills theory, which is conceptually similar to the gravitational case and technically much simpler. The leading term on the

 $^{^{25}\}mathrm{The}$ factors of i out front do not get conjugated, however, since they come from the Fourier transform in u.

left hand side of (4.30) is then

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \left\{ D_{\bar{z}_1}^2 T_1 D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_1 \omega_2 \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right\}$$

$$(4.32)$$

and will vanish after antisymmetrization, consistent with the fact that two supertranslations commute. The subleading terms can be written as

$$\langle out| \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right] + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right] \right), \mathcal{S} \right] |in\rangle \supset$$

$$\supset -\frac{i}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2$$

$$\times \left\{ D_{\bar{z}_1}^2 T_1 \partial_{z_2}^3 Y_2^{z_2} \omega_1 (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right.$$

$$\left. + \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_2 (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right\}$$

$$\left. + \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_2 (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right\}$$

$$\left. + \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \omega_2 (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right\}$$

and will be related to the commutator of supertranslations and superrotations. The subsubleading terms can similarly be written as

$$\langle out | \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right] + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right] \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\frac{1}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2$$

$$\times \left\{ \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial_{z_2}^3 Y_2^{z_2} (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \right\}$$

$$(4.34)$$

and will be related to the commutator of two superrotations.

We should note that the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft limit is also the relevant one for cosmological soft-pion theorems. In the case of double-soft limits for the adiabatic modes for the curvature ζ in unitary gauge in-in cosmological correlators [48, 49] only this limit satisfies all the necessary constraints to correspond to an adiabatic mode at second order.²⁶ More specifically, for cosmology in unitary gauge, performing a dilatation and then a special conformal transformation gives a configuration which is indistinguishable from a second order adiabatic mode and can be transformed away. Performing the SCT and then the dilatation, however, we get the sum of this adiabatic mode and another SCT, which is a sum of adiabatic modes rather than a single mode. The additional piece is consistent, however, with the expected commutator [D, SCT] \propto SCT for the algebra of conformal symmetries acting on the spatial slices.

An alternate prescription for the soft limits was used in [29, 50], where the soft limit was taken first for gravitons of one helicity, and then for the other helicity. As was the case the cosmological correlators, however, it should ultimately be checked whether a given prescription satisfies the adiabatic mode conditions; although we have not checked explicitly at second order in the metric perturbations, we expect that in the BMS case as well only the antisymmetrized consecutive double soft limit will satisfy appropriate adiabatic mode conditions.

 $^{^{26}}$ These are known as adiabatic mode conditions, and they ensure that the transformation satisfies the same constraint equations as a physical mode at small but nonzero momentum; a more complete discussion can be found e.g. in [4].

4.3 BMS commutator at leading order

Examining the expression (4.33) in terms of the soft graviton amplitudes, the left hand side depends upon the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft factor $S(q_1, q_2)$, and is therefore gauge invariant. The subleading charge commutator then becomes

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]), S] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{i}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \times \left\{ D_{\tilde{z}_1}^2 T_1 \partial_{\tilde{z}_2}^3 Y_2^{\tilde{z}_2} \omega_1 (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) S(q_1, q_2) + D_{\tilde{z}_2}^2 T_2 \partial_{\tilde{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\tilde{z}_1} \omega_2 (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) S(q_1, q_2) \right\} \langle out | S | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.35)$$

where the ellipses indicate a sum over helicities (although we have shown only the (1_+2_+) term in the equation above). The first set of terms in (4.35) picks out the part of the amplitude proportional to $1/q_1$, and the second set picks out the terms proportional to $1/q_2$. For our present discussion it will be convenient to break the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft factor in (4.25) up into different contributions

$$S(q_1, q_2) = S_1(q_1, q_2) + S_2(q_1, q_2) + S_3(q_1, q_2) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (4.36)$$

with different pole structures, which as discussed above will correspond to the hard and soft parts of the commutator $[Q_H, Q_S]$. The hard parts $[Q_H, Q_S]_H$ arise from terms that are singular as q_1 or q_2 are taken to zero or become collinear with one of the hard momenta

$$S_{1}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})} \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}}(q_{1} \cdot q_{2}) \right) - (p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}}(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2}) \right) \right],$$

$$(4.37)$$

and the soft parts $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ will arise from terms that are singular as q_1 and q_2 become collinear

$$S_2(q_1, q_2) = -\frac{\kappa^2}{4} \sum_k \left[\frac{(q_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)^2 (p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)^2}{(q_1 \cdot q_2) (p_k \cdot q_1)} \right],$$
(4.38)

and

$$S_3(q_1, q_2) = \frac{\kappa^2}{4} \sum_k \left[\frac{(q_2 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(q_1 \cdot q_2)} (\bar{\epsilon}_1 q_1 J_2) \left\{ \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)^2}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} \right\} \right].$$
(4.39)

The individual contributions to the amplitude are not gauge-invariant, but as explained in the previous section, they do not have to be.

We transform equations (4.35) and (4.37)–(4.39) to holomorphic coordinates as before using (3.19) and (3.20). We first focus on the terms in (4.38) proportional to $1/q_2$; the terms proportional to $1/q_1$ follow by interchanging the labels. Expressing equation (4.37) in holomorphic coordinates, we have terms which are singular as $z_1 \rightarrow z_k$ and as $z_2 \rightarrow z_k$

$$S_{1}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \begin{cases} -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(z_{2} - z_{k})} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{+}) \\ \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(z_{2} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} + \bar{z}_{2} - 2\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{-}). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.40)$$

To flip the helicities, we can simply take the complex conjugates. The second contribution (4.38) is singular as $z_1 \rightarrow z_2$ and as $z_2 \rightarrow z_k$:

$$S_{2}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \begin{cases} -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(z_{1} - z_{2})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{+}) \\ -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(z_{1} - z_{2})(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{-}) \,. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.41)$$

The remaining terms can be written more explicitly as

$$S_{3}(q_{1},q_{2}) = -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \left[\frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \frac{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - (q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})^{2}(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} \right) - \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right) + \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \left(\frac{2(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right) \right],$$

$$(4.42)$$

and in holomorphic coordinates they become

$$S_{3}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \begin{cases} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})}{(z_{1} - z_{2})} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{2} - z_{k})} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{+}) \\ -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \frac{E_{k}}{\omega_{2}} \frac{(z_{2} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} + \bar{z}_{2} - 2\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{1} - z_{2})} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} & (1_{+}2_{-}). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.43)$$

To integrate over the moduli space of soft momentum directions, as for the single soft limits, we will integrate by parts in z_1 and z_2 and assume that there are no boundary terms at infinity, although whether this is ultimately justified will depend on our choice of fall-off conditions for T and Y^A . In addition to the global structure of moduli space, we potentially need to consider the local structure arising at the loci where z_1 , z_2 , and z_k all come together. Such multiple-collisions can be subtle and a different set of coordinates (conformal crossratios) may be required to obtain a correct local description²⁷ — e.g. to show that certain terms will vanish upon integration. In our case, however, since the answer is finite, we can afford to ignore such subtleties and stick with z_1 and z_2 as coordinates in what follows.

To compute the BMS commutator at leading order, we insert the holomorphic expressions for the amplitude into the expressions for the charge in (4.35), summing over the helicities of both gravitons, and then integrate by parts in z_1 and z_2 .

²⁷Naïvely, the (compactified) moduli space of the *n*-punctured Riemann sphere looks like (n-3) copies of \mathbb{CP}^1 . But this picture breaks down near the boundary, when multiple punctures collide. The correct description of the boundary [56] requires a sequence of blowups of the naïve space, and the conformal cross-ratios provide good coordinates near the exceptional divisors. In the case at hand, $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{0,5}$ is not the naïve $\mathbb{CP}^1 \times \mathbb{CP}^1$, parametrized by z_1 and z_2 , but rather its blowup at 3 points (the del Pezzo₄ surface).

4.3.1 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ contact terms

We start with the contact terms between single-soft limits, and begin with the contributions $(1_{+}2_{+})$ where both gravitons have the same (positive) helicity. Plugging (4.40) into (4.35), we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \\ &\supset \frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D^2_{\bar{z}_2} T_2 \\ &\times \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_1 - z_k)(z_2 - z_k)} \frac{(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ &- (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.44)$$

Integrating by parts in \bar{z}_1 and making use of the Cauchy-Pompeiu formula $\partial_{\bar{z}_1}\left(\frac{1}{z_1-z_k}\right) = (2\pi)\delta^{(2)}(z_1-z_k)$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \\ & \supset \frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_2 \sum_k E_k \left[-\frac{2\pi (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} D_{\bar{z}_2}^2 T_2 \right. \\ & - \frac{4\pi (1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} D_{\bar{z}_2}^2 T_2 \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ & - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) . \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.45)$$

Integrating by parts in z_2 , we have

$$\langle out| \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_H + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_H \right), \mathcal{S} \right] |in\rangle \supset \frac{i}{2} \sum_k E_k \left(Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} T_2 - \frac{1}{2} D_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} T_2 \right) \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

$$(4.46)$$

We now consider the opposite helicity terms (1_+2_-) . Substituting (4.40) into (4.35), we have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D^2_{z_2} T_2 \times \sum_k E_k \frac{(z_2 - z_k)(\bar{z}_1 + \bar{z}_2 - 2\bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_1 - z_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} \frac{(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

$$(4.47)$$

We can then integrate by parts in z_1 :

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{H} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{H}), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \\ &\supset \frac{i}{16\pi^{2}} \int d^{2}z_{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} \left[-\frac{2\pi(z_{2} - z_{k})(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} D_{z_{2}}^{2} T_{2} \right. \\ &+ \frac{4\pi(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})(z_{2} - z_{k})}{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} D_{z_{2}}^{2} T_{2} \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ &- (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,, \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.48)$$

and then in z_2 :

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{i}{2} \sum_k E_k \left(Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} T_2 - \frac{1}{2} D_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} T_2 \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) ,$$
(4.49)

where we have differentiated the Cauchy-Pompeiu formula to find

$$\partial_{\overline{z}} \left(\frac{1}{(z-z_k)^2} \right) = -(2\pi)\partial_z \delta^{(2)}(z-z_k) \,. \tag{4.50}$$

Summing over all combinations of helicities, we have

$$\langle out| \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_{H} + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_{H} \right), \mathcal{S} \right] |in\rangle$$

$$\supset i \sum_{k} E_{k} \left[Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} T_{2} - \frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} T_{2} - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle , \qquad (4.51)$$

consistent with

$$\langle out | [[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [iQ_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle.$$
 (4.52)

$4.3.2 \quad [Q_{1H},Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S},Q_{2H}]_S \text{ commutator} \\$

Let us now consider the soft parts of $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]$. Substituting the (1_+2_+) contribution in (4.41) into equation (4.35) leads to

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset \frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{\bar{z}_2}^2 T_2 \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(z_1 - z_2)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \times \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) ,$$

$$(4.53)$$

which can be integrated by parts in z_2 to give

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^2 z_1 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} T_2(z_1) \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + z_1 \bar{z}_1)}{(z_1 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$- (1 \leftrightarrow 2). \qquad (4.54)$$

Similarly, the (1_+2_-) terms give

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset \frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(z_1 - z_2)(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(z_1 - z_2)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \quad (4.55)$$

$$- (1 \leftrightarrow 2),$$

and integration by parts in z_2 leads to

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^2 z_1 \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} T_2(z_1) \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + z_1 \bar{z}_1)}{(z_1 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$- (1 \leftrightarrow 2). \qquad (4.56)$$

Finally, we need the terms in (4.43). The (1+2+) terms give

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D^2_{\bar{z}_2} T_2 \sum_k E_k \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)}{(z_1 - z_2)} \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_2 - z_k)} \frac{(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$- (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$
 (4.57)

Integrating by parts in z_2 turns this into

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^{2}z_{1} \partial_{\bar{z}_{1}}^{3} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{1}} \sum_{k} E_{k} \left(\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} T_{2}(z_{k}) \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}}{(z_{1} - z_{k})} + T_{2}(z_{k}) \frac{(1 + \bar{z}_{1} z_{k})}{(1 + z_{k} \bar{z}_{k})} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})} - T_{2}(z_{1}) \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})} \frac{(1 + z_{1} \bar{z}_{1})}{(1 + z_{k} \bar{z}_{k})} \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$(4.58)$$

 $-(1\leftrightarrow 2),$

and integration by parts in z_1 gives

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{i}{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} \left(Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} T_{2} - \frac{1}{2} D_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} T_{2} \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^{2} z_{1} \, \partial_{\bar{z}_{1}}^{3} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{1}} T_{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})} \frac{(1 + z_{1}\bar{z}_{1})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

$$(4.59)$$

Similarly, the (1_+2_-) terms in (4.43) lead to

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \\ & \supset \frac{i}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} D_{z_2}^2 T_2 \sum_k E_k \frac{(z_2 - z_k)(\bar{z}_1 + \bar{z}_2 - 2\bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)}{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (z_1 - z_2)} \frac{(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_2)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \\ & \times \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ & - (1 \leftrightarrow 2). \end{aligned}$$
(4.60)

We can again integrate by parts in z_1

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out| \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S} \right] |in\rangle \\ &\supset -\frac{i}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z_{2} \, \partial_{\bar{z}_{2}}^{2} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{2}} D_{z_{2}}^{2} T_{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} (z_{2} - z_{k}) \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle \\ &+ \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^{2}z_{2} \, \partial_{\bar{z}_{2}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{2}} D_{z_{2}}^{2} T_{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} \frac{3(z_{2} - z_{k})}{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle \\ &- \frac{i}{8\pi} \int d^{2}z_{2} \, Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{2}} D_{z_{2}}^{2} T_{2} \sum_{k} E_{k} \frac{2(z_{2} - z_{k})}{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}} \frac{(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{2})}{(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle \\ &- (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,. \end{aligned}$$

as well as in z_2 to find

$$\langle out | \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_S + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_S \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\frac{i}{2} \sum_k E_k \left(Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} T_2 - \frac{1}{2} D_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} T_2 \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

$$(4.62)$$

Summing over all combinations of helicities, we have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -i \sum_{k} E_{k} \left[Y_{1}^{A} \partial_{A} T_{2} - \frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{1}^{A} T_{2} - \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^{2}z \left(\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(z-z_{k})} \partial_{\bar{z}}^{3} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}} T_{2} + c.c. \right) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle.$$

$$(4.63)$$

The first term is the commutator, and the second is the extension. So we see that at this order

$$\langle out | [[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = i \langle out | [(Q_{[1,2]S} + K_{(1,2)S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle.$$
 (4.64)

4.4 BMS commutator at subleading order

We can similarly evaluate the commutator at subsubleading order using the expression for the soft terms in (4.34):

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\frac{1}{4\pi^2 \kappa^2} \lim_{[\omega_2 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_1 \to 0]} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2$$

$$\times \left\{ \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} (1 + \omega_1 \partial_{\omega_1}) (1 + \omega_2 \partial_{\omega_2}) \langle out | a_+ a_- \mathcal{S} | in \rangle + \cdots \right\}$$

$$(4.65)$$

The antisymmetric consecutive double soft graviton factor $S(q_1, q_2)$ can be evaluated at subsubleading order either by explicit calculation using Feynman rules, by using the BCFW recursion relations at tree level, or by evaluating the contact terms in the antisymmetric consecutive double-soft limit (see [54, 55]). The last method is the quickest, and the relevant contact terms are:

$$S^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2) = \left[S^{(2)}(q_1) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_2) \right\} + S^{(1)}(q_1) \left\{ S^{(1)}(q_2) \right\} - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] \mathcal{M}$$
(4.66)

where S^{NNLO} is the subleading part of the factor defined in (4.24), and the curly brackets denote that one or both derivatives act on the momenta in the other soft factor. Only the second set of terms are non-zero in the double-soft limit, so that these determine the commutator. We will further break this contribution to the soft factor up into contributions based on the pole structures, as we did previously for the subleading part of the double-soft amplitude, with the different pieces corresponding to $[Q_H, Q_S]_H$ and $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$.

$$S^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2)\mathcal{M} = \left(S_1^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2) + S_2^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)\right)\mathcal{M}.$$
 (4.67)

where

$$\left(S_1^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)\right) \mathcal{M}$$

$$= \frac{\kappa^2}{4} \sum_k \left[\frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)(\bar{\epsilon}_1 q_1 J_k)}{(p_k \cdot q_1)} \left\{ \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)(\bar{\epsilon}_2 q_2 J_k)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} \right\} - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] \mathcal{M}, \quad (4.68)$$

and

$$\left(S_2^{\text{NNLO}}(q_1, q_2) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)\right) \mathcal{M}$$

$$= \frac{\kappa^2}{4} \sum_k \left[\frac{(q_2 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)(\bar{\epsilon}_1 q_1 J_2)}{(q_1 \cdot q_2)} \left\{ \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)(\bar{\epsilon}_2 q_2 J_k)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} \right\} - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] \mathcal{M}.$$

$$(4.69)$$

The first contribution will encode the hard part of the commutator $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H)$. It can be written more explicitly as

$$S_{1}^{\text{NNLO}}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})} \left(\frac{(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} \right) - (p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} - \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot q_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})} \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} ((q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{1}J_{k}) - (q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1}q_{2}J_{k}) + (q_{1} \cdot q_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1}\bar{\epsilon}_{2}J_{k}) + (\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{1}q_{2}J_{k}) \right].$$

$$(4.70)$$

where we have used that the action of the angular momentum operator on the momentum is given by

$$J_k^{\mu\nu} p_k^{\rho} = \eta^{\nu\rho} p_k^{\mu} - \eta^{\mu\rho} p_k^{\nu} \tag{4.71}$$

and that the angular momentum operators obey

$$[J_k^{\mu\nu}, J_k^{\rho\sigma}]\mathcal{M} = \left(\eta^{\nu\rho}J_k^{\mu\sigma} + \eta^{\mu\sigma}J_k^{\nu\rho} - \eta^{\mu\rho}J_k^{\nu\sigma} - \eta^{\nu\sigma}J_k^{\mu\rho}\right)\mathcal{M}.$$
(4.72)

The second line in equation (4.70) contains terms that are not doubly singular and therefore vanish when we integrate by parts. As we did for the leading order calculation, we will nevertheless keep them around, because they tend to make the expression in terms of holomorphic coordinates simpler. We find

$$S_{1}^{\text{NNLO}}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \begin{cases} -\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})((\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + \bar{z}_{2}z_{k}) + (\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + \bar{z}_{1}z_{k}))}{2(z_{1} - z_{k})(z_{2} - z_{k})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \\ \times (E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}} + h_{k}) + \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(z_{2} - z_{k})}(\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k}\Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}}) \right] \quad (1+2+) \\ \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{2} - z_{k})(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})}(E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}} - h_{k}) \\ + \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{2} - z_{k})^{2}}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}}(\partial_{z_{k}} - h_{k}\Omega_{z_{k}}) \right] \quad (1+2-). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.73)$$

As before, the other helicity combinations are related to this by complex conjugation and sending h_k to $-h_k$.

The second contribution will encode the soft part of the commutator $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S)$ and can be written as

$$S_{2}^{\text{NNLO}}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})^{2}}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \left(-\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} + \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})}(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{1}J_{k}) \right) + (q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1}) \left(\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})^{2}} + \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})}(\bar{\epsilon}_{1}\bar{\epsilon}_{2}J_{k}) \right) + \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \left(\frac{(p_{k} \cdot q_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(q_{1}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right) - \frac{(q_{2} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(q_{1} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})}{(q_{1} \cdot q_{2})} \left(\frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{1})(\bar{\epsilon}_{2}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} + \frac{(p_{k} \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_{2})(\bar{\epsilon}_{1}q_{2}J_{k})}{(p_{k} \cdot q_{2})} \right) \right],$$

$$(4.74)$$

which in holomorphic coordinates becomes

$$S_{2}^{\text{NNLO}}(q_{1},q_{2}) = \begin{cases} \frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})((\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + \bar{z}_{2}z_{k}) + (\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})(1 + \bar{z}_{1}z_{k}))}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(z_{2} - z_{k})(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} \right] \\ \times (E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}} + h_{k}) + \frac{2(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{2})(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(z_{2} - z_{k})}(\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k}\Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}})} \right] \\ \left[-\frac{\kappa^{2}}{4} \sum_{k} \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{2} - z_{k})(1 + z_{2}\bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(1 + z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})}(E_{k}\partial_{E_{k}} - h_{k}) + \frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{2} - z_{k})^{2}}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}}(\partial_{z_{k}} - h_{k}\Omega_{z_{k}}) \right] \\ \left[+\frac{(\bar{z}_{1} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}(z_{2} - z_{k})^{2}}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}}(\partial_{z_{k}} - h_{k}\Omega_{z_{k}}) \right] \\ (4.75)$$

4.4.1 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ commutator

We will begin with the terms in (4.73), which represent contact terms between the singlesoft factors acting on the hard momenta. Integrating by parts is laborious but straightforward. Starting with the contribution from two positive helicities (1+2+), we have

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H)), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial^3_{\bar{z}_2} Y_2^{\bar{z}_2} \\ \times \sum_k \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)((\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}_2 z_k) + (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}_1 z_k))}{2(z_1 - z_k)(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k) \\ + \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_1 - z_k)(z_2 - z_k)} (\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,.$$

We can integrate contributions involving $(E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k)$ by parts in z_1 to write it as

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_2}^3 Y_2^{\bar{z}_2} \sum_k \left[\frac{2\pi (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2}{(z_2 - z_k)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k}^2 Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} - \frac{4\pi z_k (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \right] - \frac{4\pi (1 + 2\bar{z}_2 z_k - z_k \bar{z}_k)}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \left] (E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.77)$$

and integrating by parts in z_2 gives

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supseteq \sum_k \frac{1}{2} \left(Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k}^2 Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - \frac{2z_k}{1 + z_k \bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - \frac{2z_k}{1 + z_k \bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} \right) - Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k}^2 Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} + \frac{2z_k}{1 + z_k \bar{z}_k} Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \right) (E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.78)$$

or more compactly

$$\langle out | \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_H + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_H \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset \sum_k \frac{1}{2} D_{\bar{z}_k} \left(Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \right) \left(E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k \right) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle .$$

$$(4.79)$$

Next, let us consider the $(\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k})$ terms. Including the contribution in which 1 and 2 are interchanged, they are given by

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$(4.80)$$

$$(4.80)$$

$$(5.1)$$

$$(5.1)$$

$$(5.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7.1)$$

$$(7$$

Integrating by parts in z_1 , we have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_2} Y_2^{\bar{z}_2} \\ \times \sum_k \left[-\frac{4\pi (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2}{(z_2 - z_k)} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} - \frac{8\pi (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_2 - z_k)} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \right] (\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k}) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.81)$$

and finally integrating by parts in z_2 , we have

$$\langle out| \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_H + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_H \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\sum_k \left(Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \right) \left(\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k} \right) \langle out| \mathcal{S} | in \rangle .$$

$$(4.82)$$

We now turn to the contribution denoted by (1+2) in which the first graviton has positive helicity, and the second graviton has negative helicity

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} \times \sum_k \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (z_2 - z_k)(1 + \bar{z}_2 z_k)}{(z_1 - z_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (E_k \partial_{E_k} - h_k) + \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (z_2 - z_k)^2}{(z_1 - z_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) .$$

We can integrate by parts in z_1 to write it as

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^2 z_1 Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} \\ \times \sum_k \left[\frac{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + \bar{z}_2 z_k)}{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (E_k \partial_{E_k} - h_k) + \frac{(z_2 - z_k)^2}{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$
(4.84)
 $- (1 \leftrightarrow 2),$

and after integration by parts in z_2 , we see that both terms are total \bar{z}_2 -derivatives so that there is no contribution from the terms in the amplitude in which the two soft gravitons have opposite helicities.

Adding the remaining contributions from the terms in which both gravitons have negative helicity, we have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle_{\text{subleading}}$$

$$\supset \sum_k \left[\frac{1}{2} D_A (Y_1^B \partial_B Y_2^A - Y_2^B \partial_B Y_1^A) E_k \partial_{E_k} + \frac{h_k}{2} \left[D_{\bar{z}_k} (Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^{\bar{z}_k}) - D_{z_k} (Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^{z_k} - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^{z_k}) \right] \quad (4.85)$$

$$- (Y_1^B \partial_B Y_2^{z_k} - Y_2^B \partial_B Y_1^{z_k}) (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k})$$

$$- (Y_1^B \partial_B Y_2^{\bar{z}_k} - Y_2^B \partial_B Y_1^{\bar{z}_k}) (\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

consistent with

$$\langle out | [[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [iQ_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle.$$
 (4.86)

As anticipated there is no extension term.

4.4.2 $[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$ commutator

Next we treat the terms in (4.75), in which one soft graviton operator is treated as hard by the other. Starting with the (1_+2_+) terms, we then have

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S)), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset -\frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{\bar{z}_1}^3 Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial_{\bar{z}_2}^3 Y_2^{\bar{z}_2} \sum_k \\ \times \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)((\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}_2 z_k) + (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}_1 z_k))}{(z_1 - z_2)(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{2(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_2)(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_1 - z_2)(z_2 - z_k)} (\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ \left. - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,. \right.$$

Starting with the $(E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k)$ terms, we can integrate by parts in \bar{z}_1 to find

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle &\supset -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_2} Y_2^{\bar{z}_2} \sum_k \\ \times \left[\partial_{\bar{z}_2} Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \frac{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + \bar{z}_2 z_k)}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} - Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \frac{1 + 2\bar{z}_2 z_k - z_k \bar{z}_k}{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \right] (E_k \partial_{E_k} + h_k) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \,. \end{aligned}$$

Integrating by parts in \bar{z}_2 finally leads us to

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\sum_{k} \frac{1}{2} \left[Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} D_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} - Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} D_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \right] (E_{k} \partial_{E_{k}} + h_{k}) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle.$$
(4.89)

Similarly, the $(\partial_{\bar{z}_k} + h_k \Omega_{\bar{z}_k})$ terms become

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$

$$\supset -\frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^{2}z_{2} \partial_{\bar{z}_{2}}^{3} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{2}} \sum_{k} \left[\partial_{\bar{z}_{2}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})^{2}}{(z_{2} - z_{k})} - 2Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{2}} \frac{(\bar{z}_{2} - \bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{2} - z_{k})} \right] (\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k} \Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}}) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$- (1 \leftrightarrow 2)$$

$$= \sum_{k} \left(Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} - Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \right) (\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k} \Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}}) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle.$$

$$(4.90)$$

Consider now the $(1_{+}2_{-})$ terms. These contribute the following terms to the amplitude:

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{\bar{z}_1} Y_1^{\bar{z}_1} \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} \sum_k \\ \times \left[\frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (z_2 - z_k) (1 + z_2 \bar{z}_k)}{(z_1 - z_2) (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} (E_k \partial_{E_k} - h_k) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{(\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k)^2 (z_2 - z_k)^2}{(z_1 - z_2) (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k}) \right] \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ \left. - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \, . \right.$$

After integration by parts in \bar{z}_1 , the $(E_k \partial_{E_k} - h_k)$ terms become

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} \sum_k \\ \times \left\{ - \frac{(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_k)}{(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} \partial^2_{\bar{z}_2} Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} + \partial_{\bar{z}_2} \left[\frac{2(z_2 - z_k)(1 + z_2 \bar{z}_k)}{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \right] \right\}$$
(4.92)
$$\times (E_k \partial_{E_k} - h_k) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

and the terms involving $(\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k})$ become

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \supset \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z_2 \, \partial^3_{z_2} Y_2^{z_2} \sum_k \\ \times \left\{ - (z_2 - z_k)^2 \partial^2_{\bar{z}_2} Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} + \partial_{\bar{z}_2} \left[\frac{2(z_2 - z_k)^2}{(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)} Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \right] \right\} (\partial_{z_k} - h_k \Omega_{z_k}) \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle ,$$

$$(4.93)$$

Provided we assume that the vector fields at most have poles at infinity, both contributions vanish so that as before only the amplitudes in which the two gravitons have the same helicities contribute.

Putting everything together and summing over helicities, we then have

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_{S} + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_{S}), S] | in \rangle_{\text{subleading}}$$

$$= -\sum_{k} \left[\frac{1}{2} D_{A} (Y_{1}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{2}^{A} - Y_{2}^{B} \partial_{B} Y_{1}^{A}) E_{k} \partial_{E_{k}} + \frac{h_{k}}{2} \left[D_{\bar{z}_{k}} (Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} - Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}}) - D_{z_{k}} (Y_{1}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{2}^{z_{k}} - Y_{2}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{1}^{z_{k}}) - D_{z_{k}} (Y_{1}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{2}^{z_{k}} - Y_{2}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{1}^{z_{k}}) - (Y_{1}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{2}^{z_{k}} - Y_{2}^{z_{k}} \partial_{z_{k}} Y_{1}^{z_{k}}) (\partial_{z_{k}} - h_{k} \Omega_{z_{k}}) - (Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} - Y_{2}^{\bar{z}_{k}} \partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} Y_{1}^{\bar{z}_{k}}) (\partial_{\bar{z}_{k}} + h_{k} \Omega_{\bar{z}_{k}}) \right] \langle out | S | in \rangle ,$$

consistent with

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [iQ_{[1,2]S}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle.$$
 (4.95)

4.5 Generalized cocycle condition for K

In order for the algebra of charges to satisfy the Jacobi identity the extension terms must satisfy the cocycle condition

$$i[K_{[1,2]}, Q_3] - K_{[[1,2],3]} + cyclic = 0, \qquad (4.96)$$

for which we will need the commutator of K with the charges. Starting with the expression

$$K_{(1,2)S} = -\frac{1}{32\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{I}_{\pm}^{+}} d^2 z \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \left[C^{BC} (T_1 D_B D_C D_A Y_2^A) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2) \right] , \qquad (4.97)$$

and using the mode expansion for the Bondi news, we can write K as

$$K_{(1,2)S} = \frac{1}{8\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z \left\{ \bar{W}_{[1,2]} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \left[a_+(\omega \hat{x}) + a_-(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger \right] + h.c. \right\} , \qquad (4.98)$$

where

$$\bar{W}_{[1,2]} = -4D_{\bar{z}}^2 \bar{V}_{[1,2]} , \qquad (4.99)$$

with

$$\bar{V}_{[1,2]} = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 w \frac{(1+w\bar{w})(\bar{w}-\bar{z})}{(1+z\bar{z})(w-z)} (T_2 \partial_{\bar{w}}^3 Y_1^{\bar{w}} - T_1 \partial_{\bar{w}}^3 Y_2^{\bar{w}}) \,. \tag{4.100}$$

This expression for K also appeared in (4.13) when we found the commutator of the charges directly from the operators. If V were real, this could simply be a leading soft charge with T = -4V, but since it is complex we cannot write it in this way.

First, notice that K only contains a soft piece so that this breaks up into two conditions

$$i[K_{[1,2]}, Q_3]_S - K_{[[1,2],3]} + cyclic = 0, \qquad (4.101)$$

and

$$i[K_{[1,2]}, Q_3]_H + cyclic = 0.$$
 (4.102)

Working with the operators, we only have enough information to compute the soft contribution, but we can find both by working directly with the soft limits of the scattering amplitudes.

Let us begin with the commutator of K with the soft charges and by recalling that the expressions for K and $Q_S^{(0)}$ are

$$K_{(1,2)S} = -\frac{1}{\kappa^2} \int du d^2 z \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \left[\bar{W}_{[1,2]} N_{zz} + W_{[1,2]} N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}} \right] , \qquad (4.103)$$

$$Q_{S}^{(0)} = -\frac{2}{\kappa^{2}} \int du d^{2}z \,\gamma^{z\bar{z}} \Big[D_{\bar{z}}^{2} T N_{zz} + D_{z}^{2} T N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}} \Big] \,. \tag{4.104}$$

The commutators of N_{zz} and $N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}$ are given by

$$[N_{z_1 z_1}, N_{\bar{z}_2 \bar{z}_2}] = \frac{\kappa^2}{4\pi} \gamma_{z_1 \bar{z}_1} \delta(z_1 - z_2) \int_0^\infty dq \, q \left(e^{-iq(u_1 - u_2)} - e^{iq(u_1 - u_2)} \right) \,, \tag{4.105}$$

so that

$$[K_{(1,2)S}, Q_{3S}^{(0)}] = \frac{1}{2\pi\kappa^2} \int du_1 \int du_2 \int dq \, q \int d^2 z \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \times \left[\bar{W}_{[1,2]} D_z^2 T_3 - W_{[1,2]} D_{\bar{z}}^2 T_3 \right] \left(e^{-iq(u_1 - u_2)} - e^{iq(u_1 - u_2)} \right)$$
(4.106)
= 0.

The commutator with the subleading contribution to the charge can be obtained by replacing $D_z^2 T_3$ by $u D_z^3 Y_3^z$ and similarly vanishes. So we only have to consider the commutator of K with the hard charges. With the leading hard charge

$$Q_{H}^{(0)} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{3}} \int d^{2}z \,\gamma_{z\bar{z}}T \int_{0}^{\infty} dq \,q^{2} \left[a_{+}(q\hat{x})^{\dagger}a_{+}(q\hat{x}) + a_{-}(q\hat{x})^{\dagger}a_{-}(q\hat{x}) \right] \,, \tag{4.107}$$

the commutator can be written as

$$[K_{[1,2]}, Q_{3H}^{(0)}]_S = \frac{1}{\kappa^2} \int du d^2 z \gamma^{z\bar{z}} \left[\bar{W}_{[1,2]}[Q_{3H}^{(0)}, N_{zz}] + W_{[1,2]}[Q_{3H}^{(0)}, N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}] \right].$$
(4.108)

With the commutators

$$\begin{aligned} & [a_{+}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x}_{1})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}_{1}), N_{z_{2}z_{2}}] = 2\pi\kappa\,\delta(z_{1}-z_{2})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}_{2})e^{-i\omega u}, \\ & [a_{-}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x}_{1})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x}_{1}), N_{z_{2}z_{2}}] = -2\pi\kappa\,\delta(z_{1}-z_{2})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x}_{2})^{\dagger}e^{i\omega u}, \\ & [a_{+}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x}_{1})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}_{1}), N_{\bar{z}_{2}\bar{z}_{2}}] = -2\pi\kappa\,\delta(z_{1}-z_{2})a_{+}(\omega\hat{x}_{2})^{\dagger}e^{i\omega u}, \\ & [a_{-}^{\dagger}(\omega\hat{x}_{1})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x}_{1}), N_{\bar{z}_{2}\bar{z}_{2}}] = 2\pi\kappa\,\delta(z_{1}-z_{2})a_{-}(\omega\hat{x}_{2})e^{-i\omega u}, \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.109)$$

we find

$$[Q_{3H}^{(0)}, N_{zz}] = \frac{\kappa}{8\pi^2} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} T_3 \int_0^\infty dq \, q^2 \left[a_+(q\hat{x})e^{-iqu} - a_-(q\hat{x})^{\dagger} e^{iqu} \right] ,$$

$$[Q_{3H}^{(0)}, N_{\bar{z}\bar{z}}] = \frac{\kappa}{8\pi^2} \gamma_{z\bar{z}} T_3 \int_0^\infty dq \, q^2 \left[a_-(q\hat{x})e^{-iqu} - a_+(q\hat{x})^{\dagger} e^{iqu} \right] .$$
(4.110)

The soft part of the commutator between K and the charge is then given by

$$[K_{[1,2]}, Q_{3H}^{(0)}]_S = \frac{1}{8\pi\kappa} \int d^2 z T_3 W_{[1,2]} \lim_{q \to 0} q^2 \left[a_-(q\hat{x}) - a_+(q\hat{x})^\dagger \right] + h.c.$$
(4.111)

This does not lead to a contribution in the soft limit, so K commutes with supertranslations at the level of soft scattering amplitudes.

For the subleading piece we can use the results derived below for the commutators of the hard charge with the leading soft piece. We find

$$\begin{split} [Q_{3H}^{(1)}, K_{[1,2]}]_{S} & (4.112) \\ &= \frac{i}{8\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \int d^{2}z \left[\bar{W}_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{3}^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} + (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y_{3}^{z}) - Y_{3}^{A} D_{A} \right) a_{+} \\ &- \bar{W}_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{3}^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} + (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y_{3}^{z}) + Y_{3}^{A} D_{A} \right) a_{-}^{\dagger} \\ &+ W_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{3}^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} - (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y_{3}^{z}) - Y_{3}^{A} D_{A} \right) a_{-} \\ &- W_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_{A} Y_{3}^{A} \omega \partial_{\omega} - (D_{\bar{z}} Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} - D_{z} Y_{3}^{z}) + Y_{3}^{A} D_{A} \right) a_{+}^{\dagger} \right]. \end{split}$$

The commutator of this with \mathcal{S} is then given by

$$\langle out|[[Q_{3H}^{(1)}, K_{[1,2]}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{i}{4\pi\kappa} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \omega \int d^2z \\ \times \left[\bar{W}_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_A Y_3^A \omega \partial_\omega + (D_{\bar{z}} Y_3^{\bar{z}} - D_z Y_3^z) - Y_3^A D_A \right) \langle out|a_+ \mathcal{S}|in\rangle \qquad (4.113) \\ + W_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_A Y_3^A \omega \partial_\omega - (D_{\bar{z}} Y_3^{\bar{z}} - D_z Y_3^z) - Y_3^A D_A \right) \langle out|a_- \mathcal{S}|in\rangle \right].$$

Using the soft graviton theorem, this becomes

$$\langle out|[[Q_{3H}^{(1)}, K_{[1,2]}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{i}{8\pi} \sum_k E_k \int d^2z$$

$$\times \left\{ \left[W_{[1,2]} \left(\frac{1}{2} D_A Y_3^A - \partial_z Y_3^z + \partial_{\bar{z}} Y_3^{\bar{z}} + Y_3^A \partial_A \right) \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(1+z_k \bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)} \right] + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle.$$
(4.114)

We can write this more explicitly as

$$\langle out|[[Q_{3H}^{(1)}, K_{[1,2]}]_{S}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{i}{8\pi} \sum_{k} E_{k} \int d^{2}z \\ \times \left\{ \left[\frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} (T_{1}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z} - T_{2}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z})Y_{3}^{z} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})^{2}} (T_{1}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z} - T_{2}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z})Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} (T_{1}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z} - T_{2}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z})\partial_{z}Y_{3}^{z} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} (T_{1}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z} - T_{2}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z})\partial_{\bar{z}}Y_{3}^{\bar{z}} \right] + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle .$$

The generalized cocycle condition then becomes

$$\langle out | [K_{[1,[2,3]]} + K_{[2,[3,1]]} + K_{[3,[1,2]]}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle - i \langle out | [Q_3, K_{[1,2]}] + [Q_1, K_{[2,3]}] + [Q_2, K_{[3,1]}], \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = 0.$$

$$(4.116)$$

This can only be nontrivial if two of the transformations are superrotations and one is a supertranslation. Without loss of generality, let us take the first two to be the superrotations corresponding to Y_1 , Y_2 , and the third to be the supertranslation associated with T_3 . In this case we find

$$\langle out|[K_{[1,[2,3]]},\mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \\ \times \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} Y_2^z \partial_z T_3 \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \\ + \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} Y_2^{\bar{z}} \partial_{\bar{z}} T_3 \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \\ - \frac{1}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 D_z Y_2^z \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \\ - \frac{1}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 D_{\bar{z}} Y_2^{\bar{z}} \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \end{bmatrix} + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle \,.$$

$$\langle out|[K_{[1,[2,3]]}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \\ \times \left\{ \left[\frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_2^z \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \right. \\ \left. + \frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 \partial_z Y_2^z \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \right. \\ \left. + \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_2^z \partial_z^4 Y_1^z \right. \\ \left. - \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)^2(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_2^{\bar{z}} \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \right. \\ \left. + \frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 \partial_{\bar{z}} Y_2^{\bar{z}} \partial_z^3 Y_1^z \right] + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle .$$

We similarly have

$$\langle out|[K_{[2,[3,1]]}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \\ \times \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_1^z \partial_z^3 Y_2^z \\ + \frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 \partial_z Y_1^z \partial_z^3 Y_2^z \\ + \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_1^z \partial_z^4 Y_2^z \\ - \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)^2(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 Y_1^{\bar{z}} \partial_z^3 Y_2^z \\ + \frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 \partial_{\bar{z}} Y_1^{\bar{z}} \partial_z^3 Y_2^z \end{bmatrix} + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle .$$

and finally

$$\langle out|[K_{[3,[1,2]]},\mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \qquad (4.120)$$
$$\times \left\{ \left[\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3 \partial_z^3 (Y_1^z \partial_z Y_2^z - Y_2^z \partial_z Y_1^z) \right] + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle.$$

which we can equivalently write as

$$\langle out | [K_{[3,[1,2]]}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 z \sum_k E_k \\ \times \left\{ \left[\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} 2T_3(\partial_z Y_1^z \partial_z^3 Y_2^z - \partial_z Y_2^z \partial_z^3 Y_1^z) + \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_k)}{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)} T_3(Y_1^z \partial_z^4 Y_2^z - Y_2^z \partial_z^4 Y_1^z) \right] + c.c. \right\} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle .$$

$$(4.121)$$

We will also need

$$-i\langle out|[[Q_{1H}^{(1)}, K_{[2,3]}]_{S}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \sum_{k} E_{k} \int d^{2}z \\ \times \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}Y_{1}^{z} \\ -\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})^{2}} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}} \\ -\frac{1}{2}\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}\partial_{z}Y_{1}^{z} \\ +\frac{3}{2}\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{2}^{z}\partial_{\bar{z}}Y_{1}^{\bar{z}} \end{bmatrix} + c.c. \right\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle ,$$

as well as

$$-i\langle out|[[Q_{2H}^{(1)}, K_{[3,1]}]_{S}, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = \frac{1}{8\pi} \sum_{k} E_{k} \int d^{2}z \\ \times \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z}Y_{2}^{z} \\ -\frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})^{2}} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z}Y_{2}^{\bar{z}} \\ -\frac{1}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z}\partial_{z}Y_{2}^{z} \\ +\frac{3}{2} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})(z-z_{k})}{(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_{k})} T_{3}\partial_{z}^{3}Y_{1}^{z}\partial_{\bar{z}}Y_{2}^{\bar{z}} \right] + c.c. \left\} \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle \,,$$

and of course

$$-i\langle out|[[Q_{3H}^{(1)}, K_{[1,2]}]_S, \mathcal{S}]|in\rangle = 0.$$
(4.124)

Combining the different contributions, we see that

$$\langle out | [K_{[1,[2,3]]} + K_{[2,[3,1]]} + K_{[3,[1,2]]}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle - i \langle out | [Q_3, K_{[1,2]}]_S + [Q_1, K_{[2,3]}]_S + [Q_2, K_{[3,1]}]_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = 0,$$

$$(4.125)$$

so that the generalized cocycle condition indeed holds as expected.

4.6 Summary of results

To summarize the results of this section, we have shown that the antisymmetrized double consecutive soft graviton amplitude contains information about the commutator of the BMS algebra. The soft parts of the commutator can be found at the level of the operators, though the hard parts of the operator still remain to be computed explicitly. Both the hard and soft parts can be found at the level of scattering amplitudes. Splitting the amplitude by pole structures, the individual pieces of the commutator become

$$\langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle = \langle out | \left[(iQ_{[1,2]S} + iK_{(1,2)S}), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \quad (4.126)$$

for the soft charges, and

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \langle out | [iQ_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$
(4.127)

for the commutator of the hard parts. While we have worked with the tree-level amplitudes, the commutator should hold at the quantum level as well once the subleading part of the charge is dressed with the appropriate one-loop correction terms needed to preserve the Virasoro symmetry of the single-soft theorem.

The extension appears in the soft charges but not in the hard ones, consistent with the intuition from the Chern-Simons example in [3], where the extension piece has a boundary contribution and no corresponding contribution in the bulk. The extension term therefore means that the BMS symmetry is broken when the local transformations are included.

The algebra closes because the extension terms satisfy the generalized cocycle condition — although this can in principle be derived from triple-soft amplitudes, we have derived it from a transformed single-soft amplitude.

5 2d algebra and operators

We have just shown that scattering amplitudes and soft theorems realize an extension of the BMS charge algebra. In this section we consider the 2d structure of the operator algebra and its implications for defining a dual description for the 4d scattering amplitudes. In the notation of [30], the (unextended) BMS charge algebra is realized in terms of the fields on the 2-sphere as

$$T_{[s_1,s_2]} = Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - \frac{1}{2} D_A Y_1^A T_2 - Y_2^A \partial_A T_1 + \frac{1}{2} D_A Y_2^A T_1,$$

$$Y_{[s_1,s_2]}^A = Y_1^B \partial_B Y_2^A - Y_2^B \partial_B Y_1^A,$$
(5.1)

where $s_{1,2} = (T_{1,2}, Y_{1,2}^A)$. Expanding $T(z, \bar{z})$ and $Y^z(z)$ in the basis $t_{m,n} = \frac{z^m \bar{z}^n}{(1+z\bar{z})}$, $l_m = -z^{m+1}$, we see that this leads to an algebra for the associated operators $T_{m,n}$ and L_m of the form

$$[T_{m,n}, T_{p,q}] = [L_m, \bar{L}_n] = 0,$$

$$[L_l, T_{m,n}] = i \left(\frac{l+1}{2} - m\right) T_{l+m,n},$$

$$[L_m, L_n] = i(m-n)L_{m+n},$$
(5.2)

and similarly for the antiholomorphic generators. The last term is the Virasoro algebra. Including the extension term calculated above, the BMS algebra is realized on the fields as

$$T_{[1,2]} = Y_1^A \partial_A T_2 - \frac{1}{2} T_2 D_A Y_1^A - Y_2^A \partial_A T_1 + \frac{1}{2} T_1 D_A Y_2^A ,$$

$$Y_{[1,2]}^B = Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^B - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^B ,$$

$$V_{[1,2]} = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int d^2 w \frac{(1+w\bar{w})(w-z)}{(1+z\bar{z})(\bar{w}-\bar{z})} (T_2 \partial_w^3 Y_1^w - T_1 \partial_w^3 Y_2^w) , \bar{V}_{[1,2]} = h.c.$$
(5.3)

where we have introduced the fields V, \bar{V} representing the (generalized) 2-cocycle. In [30, 31], the extension term is interpreted as a field-dependent central extension, with a new local field representing the complex shear of the boundary data. It is suggestive that we can keep the description local by working in terms of the fields $\phi(z, \bar{z}) = D_z^2 V, \bar{\phi} = D_{\bar{z}}^2 \bar{V}$, although it is not clear whether this construction is unique. These fields contain the structure of the 2-cocycle, and while the calculation in section 4.5 shows that the generalized cocycle condition is satisfied, it is not clear whether the fields $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ can be understood as independent (unconstrained) degrees of freedom. In other words, although general $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ independent of the cocycle condition can be defined at the level of the operators, it is not as clear whether they can be accessed at the level of on-shell scattering amplitudes. It is nonetheless interesting that they indicate the existence of a nontrivial Lie algebra extension to the BMS4 algebra: applying the calculation in section 4.5 to general $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ and using the basis elements $\phi_{m,n} = \frac{z^m \bar{z}^n}{(1+z\bar{z})^2}$, we find that the algebra can be extended to

$$[T_{m,n}, T_{p,q}] = [L_m, \bar{L}_n] = 0,$$

$$[L_l, T_{m,n}] = i \left(\frac{l+1}{2} - m\right) T_{l+m,n} - i \frac{l(l^2 - 1)}{4} \Phi_{l+m-2,n},$$

$$[L_m, L_n] = i(m-n)L_{m+n},$$

$$[L_l, \Phi_{m,n}] = i \left(-\frac{3}{2}(l+1) - m\right) \Phi_{l+m,n},$$

$$[L_l, \bar{\Phi}_{l+m,n}] = i \left(\frac{1}{2}(l+1) - m\right) \bar{\Phi}_{l+m,n}$$

(5.4)

and it is straightforward to check that the extended algebra still satisfies the Jacobi identity. The operator Φ scales like a primary operator of dimension (-1/2, 3/2) under the action of the Virasoro generators. Note that the fields $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ are very similar to the field σ defined in [31]; however, we have integrated out the *u*-direction, so the behavior of the fields under the BMS algebra is not the same. While we stress that it is still unclear whether this construction is unique, or whether the interpretation of the BMS operator algebra in terms of a 2d CFT structure with the operators and scaling dimensions above is sensible or not, it is nevertheless interesting that the BMS4 algebra admits this modification. It would be interesting to know whether this structure can be used to make further predictions, e.g. about the behavior of graviton amplitudes off-shell, or about the behavior of higher-point correlators.

Could there be central extensions that we have overlooked in calculating the BMS algebra? Indeed, an arbitrary central charge can be added to the Virasoro commutator without altering the closure of the Jacobi identity. However, our calculation and the assumption that the Y^A are regular everywhere except perhaps at infinity do not allow us to settle this question. We can try to search for a central charge term in the four-dimensional calculation, arising directly from the commutator algebra for the Virasoro parts of the charge operators $Q = Q_S + Q_H$ in terms of creation and annihilation operators, provided that we have taken the constraints into account correctly. Our preliminary attempts to do so suggest that the answer is zero, which is sensible if the dual description is coupled to

dynamical gravity; however, this calculation is not always straightforward in known field theoretic examples unless the regulator is well understood. Since the central charge comes from Schwinger terms proportional to the derivatives of delta functions, furthermore, it is certainly possible that we have missed important information by integrating by parts. To resolve this question one should consider the pole structure of the terms in the integrated charges more carefully, or begin from a purely local prescription for the Noether currents — we leave this for future work.

A great deal of recent work has focused on searches for 2d CFT structure in the behavior of 4d scattering amplitudes [25–27, 29]. In addition to the existence of the Virasoro symmetry, it is also of interest to define local operators in the 2d picture based on the 4d soft fields. As discussed in [26], the combination

$$t(z) = \frac{i}{8\pi G} \int d^2 w \frac{1}{z - w} D_w^2 D^{\bar{w}} N_{\bar{w}\bar{w}}^{(1)}$$

$$= -\frac{\kappa}{64\pi^2 G} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1 + \omega \partial_\omega) \int d^2 w \, \gamma_{w\bar{w}} \frac{1}{z - w} D_w^2 D^{\bar{w}} \Big[a_-(\omega \hat{x}) - a_+(\omega \hat{x})^\dagger \Big] \qquad (5.5)$$

$$+ 1 \text{-loop corrections.}$$

where $N_{\bar{w}\bar{w}}^{(1)} = \int du \, u N_{\bar{w}\bar{w}}$, and the 1-loop corrections preserve the tree-level Virasoro symmetry, acts upon local operators like a 2d stress tensor. Up to integration by parts this is the subleading soft charge with $Y^w = \frac{1}{(z-w)}, Y^{\bar{w}} = 0$, and so using the single-soft theorem reviewed in section 3, the single-soft limit acts like the OPE of a holomorphic stress-tensor operator t(z) with the local operators. In the notation of [26],:

$$\langle t(z)\mathcal{O}_1\cdots\mathcal{O}_n\rangle = \sum_{k=1}^n \left[\frac{c_k}{(z-z_k)^2} + \frac{\Gamma_{z_k z_k}^{z_k}}{(z-z_k)}c_k + \frac{1}{(z-z_k)}(\partial_{z_k} - h_k\Omega_{z_k}) \right] \langle \mathcal{O}_1\cdots\mathcal{O}_n\rangle$$
(5.6)

where $c_k = \left(-\frac{h_k}{2} - \frac{1}{2}E_k\partial_{E_k}\right)$ is the holomorphic conformal weight of the k^{th} operator, and Ω_{z_k} is the spin connection. The charge $Q_{\mathcal{C}}[Y] = -i\int \frac{dz}{2\pi i}Y^z t(z)$, where the curve \mathcal{C} encloses the points z_k , and Y is chosen to be nonsingular in the interior of \mathcal{C} , corresponds to the part of the charge Q_S that creates a soft outgoing graviton with negative helicity.

A difficulty with this definition for the local operator, however, is that the OPE $t(z_1)t(z_2)$ should contain terms that are singular as $z_1 \rightarrow z_2$. We see that this does not occur because $t(z_1)$ is the same as the soft charge Q_S for the superrotations, with the particular choice of $Y^A = Y^z = \frac{1}{(z_1-z)}$. Applying two such charges inside a correlator and taking the double-soft limit,

$$\langle t(z_1)t(z_2)\mathcal{O}_1\cdots\mathcal{O}_n\rangle$$
, (5.7)

we will find terms with powers of $(z_1 - z_k)$ and $(z_2 - z_k)$ in the denominator, but not $(z_1 - z_2)$.²⁸ To address this problem, we can amend the definition of the operator to

²⁸Note that the order of soft limits is irrelevant since both gravitons have the same helicity.

include terms that generate a linear rotation for hard gravitons:

$$T(z) = -\frac{\kappa}{64\pi^2 G} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1+\omega\partial_\omega) \int d^2 w \, \gamma_{w\bar{w}} \frac{1}{z-w} D_w^2 D^{\bar{w}} \Big[a_-(\omega\hat{x}) - a_+(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger \Big] - \frac{i}{16\pi^3} \int d^2 w \, \gamma_{w\bar{w}} \int_0^\infty d\omega \times \left[\left(\frac{1}{(z-w)^2} - \frac{2\bar{w}}{1+w\bar{w}} \frac{1}{z-w} \right) \left[\left(-\frac{1}{2}\omega\partial_\omega + 1 \right) a_+(\omega\hat{x}) \right] \omega a_+(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger + \left(\frac{1}{(z-w)^2} - \frac{2\bar{w}}{1+w\bar{w}} \frac{1}{z-w} \right) \left[\left(-\frac{1}{2}\omega\partial_\omega - 1 \right) a_-(\omega\hat{x}) \right] \omega a_-(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger + \frac{1}{z-w} D_w \left[a_-(\omega\hat{x}) \right] \omega a_-(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger + \frac{1}{z-w} D_w \left[a_+(\omega\hat{x}) \right] \omega a_+(\omega\hat{x})^\dagger \right]$$
(5.8)

+ 1-loop corrections.

This is the expression for Q with $Y^w = (z - w)^{-1}$, and there will also be a matter contribution depending on the fields present. Using (5.8) and taking the consecutive double-soft limit for the graviton insertions now implies the OPE

$$T(z)T(w) = \frac{2}{(z-w)^2}T(w) + \frac{\partial T(w)}{(z-w)} + \cdots .$$
 (5.9)

This is equivalent to the third line in (5.2), which is the Virasoro algebra familiar from the study of 2d CFTs. Since it is irrelevant which graviton is taken to be soft first when the gravitons have equal helicity, the OPE will be symmetric. Note also that the Christoffel term cancels against a corresponding term from the spin connection. There will also be a second copy \bar{T} corresponding to the opposite helicity, and

$$T(z)\bar{T}(\bar{w}) = 0 + \cdots \tag{5.10}$$

since they are holomorphic and antiholomorphic respectively. From the definition (5.8) it is clear that T generates the expected transformations $[T, \mathcal{O}]$ for local operators. It will commute, however, with the S-matrix itself.

We can also define an operator J corresponding to supertranslations, plus local fields $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ corresponding to the extension term. These carry both holomorphic and antiholomorphic indices, and can in principle be defined using the charge operators in a similar manner, although it is less clear which values of the fields $T(z, \bar{z}), V(z, \bar{z}), \bar{V}(z, \bar{z})$ we should choose. The extended commutator algebra (5.4) is then equivalent to the following set of OPEs:

$$T(z)T(w) = \frac{2}{(z-w)^2}T(w) + \frac{\partial T(w)}{(z-w)} + \cdots$$

$$T(z)J(w,\bar{w}) = \frac{\phi(w,\bar{w})}{6(z-w)^4} + \frac{3}{2}\frac{J(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)^2} + \frac{\hat{\partial}J(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)} + \cdots$$

$$T(z)\phi(w,\bar{w}) = -\frac{1}{2}\frac{\phi(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)^2} + \frac{\hat{\partial}\phi(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)} + \cdots$$

$$T(z)\bar{\phi}(w,\bar{w}) = \frac{3}{2}\frac{\bar{\phi}(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)^2} + \frac{\hat{\partial}\bar{\phi}(w,\bar{w})}{(z-w)} + \cdots$$
(5.11)

Here T is the local operator corresponding to superrotations, J generates supertranslations, ϕ is the field appearing in the extension term, $\hat{\partial}\mathcal{O} = \partial\mathcal{O} - \frac{\bar{w}}{1+w\bar{w}}\mathcal{O}$, and all other OPEs are nonsingular. We emphasize once again that allowing $\phi, \bar{\phi}$ to be unconstrained degrees of freedom (as opposed to a generalized 2-cocycle constructed from supertranslations and superrotations) appears to involve operators beyond those accessible to the on-shell scattering amplitudes. Because of the extension term, J cannot be a primary operator. Furthermore, even if there is a nonzero central charge present, the negative operator dimension of ϕ seems to indicate that unitarity is violated. As before, we emphasize that it is not clear whether there is a well-defined 2d CFT structure in the BMS charges, or whether we have identified the correct prescriptions for defining this structure; nevertheless, this seems suggestive. A more thorough interpretation of this theory and whether it can be made well defined may have to await a better understanding of the dual of flat space, if such a dual exists, and we leave this to future work.

6 Discussion and further directions

In this paper we have shown how the BMS charge algebra in four dimensions is realized at the level of the operator algebra as well as in terms of the double soft graviton amplitudes. Our results are a check of the algebra derived in [30]; we agree with the form of the algebra and with the form of the leading part of the Lie algebroid extension term as well, which vanishes in the global subalgebra of BMS. In 4d the extension term means that the BMS symmetry is broken, similar to the breaking of a conformal symmetry by a central charge. The extension term itself contains a soft graviton insertion, and while its interpretation is still unclear, it seems to indicate the existence of a nontrivial extension to the group algebra structure in either a 4d or a 2d description. Whether the suitably extended BMS algebra has implications either for quantum gravity in flat space or for flat space holography deserves further study. Our derivation of the commutator algebra from the contact terms in the consecutive double soft amplitudes also makes it manifest that the BMS algebra is already guaranteed by the single-soft limits, even though we had to consider more than one soft graviton. This means that the results here are robust and the only potential quantum corrections either arise as Schwinger terms, which do not contribute to the integrated charges, or via one-loop corrections to the subleading soft theorem that arise in the collinear limit. As in [47] the divergent one-loop contributions can be redefined away in the definition of the charges, and if finite corrections are also present at one-loop, they may be fixable as well. On the one hand this is encouraging, since it implies that the symmetry is robust even in the presence of quantum corrections, but on the other hand, being fixed by the single-soft limits also means that the commutator is determined by Poincaré and gauge invariance, and it is therefore not clear whether we have really learned anything new about quantum gravity that was not already guaranteed by the known symmetries.

There are a number of possible avenues of study for using BMS to learn more about the structure of gravitational scattering amplitudes. The question whether there is a central charge in the Virasoro subalgebra deserves further study, and it would be interesting to study this from a local expression for the Noether current. It would also be interesting to further explore aspects of the charge algebra which are not fixed by the symmetry, such as

different combinations of the charges or correlators involving an arbitrary number of soft modes. From the study of scattering amplitudes it is known that gravitational amplitudes behave in many situations like a product of gauge theory amplitudes — can this observation help guide us, and does this product structure appear somehow in the asymptotic charges?

While the symmetry algebra derived here has interesting hints of a 2d CFT structure, it is still not clear whether the amplitudes can be understood in terms of a dual CFT interpretation. We have tried to be clear about the choices leading to our prescription, but it is certainly possible that there exists a different prescription for defining the charges and local operators which leads to more sensible physics. It is also possible that the BMS symmetries make more sense physically in the context of black hole horizons than they do for asymptotic ones, where they correspond to the symmetries of a compressible fluid living on the horizon [35].

The role of asymptotic symmetries in gravity and gauge theory is surprisingly subtle, and it remains to be fully understood exactly how much information about quantum gravity is contained in the Ward identities of BMS symmetry. We hope that the current work helps clarify some of the subtleties in this problem, and will help develop our understanding of the role that asymptotic symmetries play in the scattering of physical gravitons.

Acknowledgments

We thank Steven Avery, Cliff Cheung, Kurt Hinterbichler, Lam Hui, Austin Joyce, John McGreevy, Mehrdad Mirbabayi, Robert Penna and Rachel Rosen for very helpful discussions. This work is supported in part by the National Science Foundation under grant PHY-1620610 and by the Department of Energy under grant DE-SC0009919. JD would like to acknowledge the hospitality of the Aspen Center for Physics, supported by NSF grant PHY-1066293, while this work was being completed. RF also acknowledges support by the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation and a grant from the Simons Foundation/SFARI 560536.

A Soft factors at subleading order

Since various expressions for soft factors at subleading order, not all consistent with each other, have appeared in the literature, we collect our conventions in this appendix. The soft factor in our conventions is given by

$$S_1^{(\lambda)}(q, p_k) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \frac{\bar{\epsilon}_{\mu\nu}(\mathbf{q}, \lambda) p_k^{\nu} q_{\rho} J_k^{\mu\rho}}{p_k \cdot q - i\epsilon}$$
(A.1)

If the amplitude is expressed in terms of spinor helicity variables, the angular momentum operator can be written as

$$J_{k}^{\mu\rho} = -\Sigma^{\mu\rho}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}u_{k}^{\alpha}\frac{\partial}{\partial u_{k}^{\beta}} - \overline{\Sigma}^{\mu\rho\dot{\beta}}{}_{\dot{\alpha}}\bar{u}_{k\dot{\beta}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{u}_{k\dot{\alpha}}}, \qquad (A.2)$$

where

$$\Sigma^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} \left(\sigma^{\mu} \bar{\sigma}^{\nu} - \sigma^{\nu} \bar{\sigma}^{\mu} \right) \quad \text{and} \quad \overline{\Sigma}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{4} \left(\bar{\sigma}^{\mu} \sigma^{\nu} - \bar{\sigma}^{\nu} \sigma^{\mu} \right) , \quad (A.3)$$

where σ^0 and $\bar{\sigma}^0$ are the identity matrix, and σ^i and $-\bar{\sigma}^i$ are the Pauli matrices.

The two component spinors are related to the stereographic coordinates we use in the main text according to

$$u^{\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_{k}) = \begin{pmatrix} z_{k}\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \\ -\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \end{pmatrix} e^{-\frac{i}{2}\phi_{k}}, \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{k}) = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \\ \bar{z}_{k}\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \end{pmatrix} e^{\frac{i}{2}\phi_{k}}, \quad (A.4)$$

where ϕ_k is some arbitrary phase that depends on the choice of standard Lorentz transformation to take the standard 4-vector to the 4-momentum of the particle. The phase is typically taken to be zero for convenience.

We can solve these equations for E_k , z_k , \bar{z}_k , and the phase ϕ_k . In this way we find that the subleading soft factor for positive helicity gravitons in the stereographic coordinates is given by

$$S_{1}^{(+)}(q,p_{k}) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \left[-\frac{(1+\bar{z}_{q}z_{k})(\bar{z}_{q}-\bar{z}_{k})}{(z_{q}-z_{k})(1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k})} E_{k} \frac{\partial}{\partial E_{k}} - \frac{(\bar{z}_{q}-\bar{z}_{k})^{2}}{z_{q}-z_{k}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_{k}} + i\frac{\bar{z}_{q}-\bar{z}_{k}}{z_{q}-z_{k}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \phi_{k}} \right].$$
(A.5)

To simplify this further, note that the amplitude for an outgoing particle with helicity h_k is proportional to $\exp(ih_k\phi_k)$ (consistent with the explicit expressions for the twocomponent spinors.) This implies that the soft factor can equivalently be written as

$$S_1^{(+)}(q, p_k) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \left[-\frac{(1 + \bar{z}_q z_k)(\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k)}{(z_q - z_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} E_k \frac{\partial}{\partial E_k} - \frac{(\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k)^2}{z_q - z_k} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_k} - h_k \frac{\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k}{z_q - z_k} \right].$$
(A.6)

The subleading soft factor for emission of a negative helicity graviton is similarly given by

$$S_1^{(-)}(q, p_k) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \left[-\frac{(1 + z_q \bar{z}_k)(z_q - z_k)}{(\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k)(1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)} E_k \frac{\partial}{\partial E_k} - \frac{(z_q - z_k)^2}{\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k} \frac{\partial}{\partial z_k} + h_k \frac{z_q - z_k}{\bar{z}_q - \bar{z}_k} \right] .$$
(A.7)

We have verified these expressions with explicit perturbative calculations for hard particles of spin- $\frac{1}{2}$ and spin-1.

When discussing photons and gravitons, it is also helpful to have expressions of the angular momentum operator and soft factors at hand that are expressed in terms of polarization vectors rather than the spinor variables. To find the relevant expression, we will imagine that we have expressed the amplitude in terms of momenta and polarization vectors and in turn now express them in terms of spinor-helicity variables. Given the spinor variables

$$u^{\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_{k}) = \begin{pmatrix} z_{k}\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \\ -\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{k}) = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \\ \bar{z}_{k}\sqrt{\frac{2E_{k}}{1+z_{k}\bar{z}_{k}}} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (A.8)$$

we can write the momenta as

$$p^{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_k)\bar{\sigma}^{\mu\dot{\alpha}\alpha}u_{\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_k) \quad \text{or} \quad p^{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}u^{\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_k)\sigma^{\mu}_{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}\bar{u}^{\dot{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_k), \quad (A.9)$$

and the polarization vectors as

$$\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}(\mathbf{p}_{k},+) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{k})\bar{\sigma}^{\mu\dot{\alpha}\alpha}n_{\alpha}}{u^{\beta}(\mathbf{p}_{k})n_{\beta}} \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}(\mathbf{p}_{k},-) = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{u^{\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_{k})\sigma^{\mu}_{\alpha\dot{\alpha}}\bar{n}^{\dot{\alpha}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}}(\mathbf{p}_{k})\bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}}, \quad (A.10)$$

where n_{α} is an arbitrary reference vector. The choice that corresponds to the polarization vectors used in the main text is

$$n_{\alpha} = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1 \end{pmatrix} . \tag{A.11}$$

The angular momentum operator in terms of derivatives with respect to momenta and polarization vectors is then

$$J^{\rho\sigma} = -\Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}u^{\alpha}\frac{\partial}{\partial u^{\beta}} - \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}}\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}}}$$
$$= -\Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}u^{\alpha}\frac{\partial p^{\mu}}{\partial u^{\beta}}\frac{\partial}{\partial p^{\mu}} - \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}}\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}\frac{\partial p^{\mu}}{\partial\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}}}\frac{\partial}{\partial p^{\mu}}$$
$$-\Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}u^{\alpha}\frac{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}}{\partial u^{\beta}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} - \Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}u^{\alpha}\frac{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}{\partial u^{\beta}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}$$
$$-\overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}}\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}\frac{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}}{\partial\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} - \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}}\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}\frac{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}{\partial\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}, \qquad (A.12)$$

where the derivatives with respect to the momenta only act on the explicit momentum dependence of the amplitude, not the momentum dependence of the polarization vectors. To evaluate this we will need the derivatives of the momenta with respect to the spinor-helicity variables

$$\frac{\partial p^{\mu}}{\partial \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}} = -\frac{1}{2} \bar{\sigma}^{\mu \dot{\alpha} \alpha} u_{\alpha} ,
\frac{\partial p^{\mu}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} = -\frac{1}{2} \sigma^{\mu}_{\alpha \dot{\alpha}} \bar{u}^{\dot{\alpha}} ,$$
(A.13)

as well as the derivatives of the polarization vectors

$$\frac{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}}{\partial \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{\bar{\sigma}^{\mu \dot{\alpha} \alpha} n_{\alpha}}{u^{\beta} n_{\beta}},
\frac{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{\sigma^{\mu}_{\alpha \dot{\alpha}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\alpha}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}},
\frac{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{\bar{u} \bar{\sigma}^{\mu} n}{u^{\beta} n_{\beta}} \frac{n_{\alpha}}{u^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}} = -\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+} \frac{n_{\alpha}}{u^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}},
\frac{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}}{\bar{\partial} \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{u \sigma^{\mu} \bar{n}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}} \frac{\bar{n}_{\dot{\alpha}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} = -\bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-} \frac{\bar{n}^{\dot{\alpha}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}}.$$
(A.14)

The angular momentum operator then takes the form

$$J^{\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{2} u^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} \sigma^{\mu}_{\beta\dot{\alpha}} \bar{u}^{\dot{\alpha}} \frac{\partial}{\partial p^{\mu}} + \frac{1}{2} \bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}} \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma}{}^{\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{\sigma}^{\mu\dot{\beta}\alpha} u_{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial p^{\mu}} + \frac{u^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} n_{\beta}}{u^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}} \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{u^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} \sigma^{\mu}_{\beta\dot{\alpha}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\alpha}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}} \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma}{}^{\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{\sigma}^{\mu\dot{\beta}\alpha} n_{\alpha}}{u^{\beta} n_{\beta}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} + \frac{\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}} \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma}{}^{\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}} .$$
(A.15)

To simplify this we can use

$$\Sigma^{\mu\nu}\sigma^{\rho} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\mu\rho}\sigma^{\nu} - \eta^{\nu\rho}\sigma^{\mu}\right) + \frac{i}{2}\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\kappa}\sigma_{\kappa},$$

$$\overline{\Sigma}^{\mu\nu}\overline{\sigma}^{\rho} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\mu\rho}\overline{\sigma}^{\nu} - \eta^{\nu\rho}\overline{\sigma}^{\mu}\right) - \frac{i}{2}\epsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\kappa}\overline{\sigma}_{\kappa},$$
(A.16)

where $\epsilon^{0123} = 1$, and write it as

$$J^{\rho\sigma} = p^{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\sigma}} - p^{\sigma} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\rho}} + \frac{u^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma} \alpha^{\beta} n_{\beta}}{u^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}} \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} - \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}^{\sigma}_{-} - \eta^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}^{\rho}_{-} \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}} - \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{-\kappa} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}} + \frac{\bar{u}_{\dot{\alpha}} \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}}{\bar{u}_{\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{-}} - \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}^{\sigma}_{+} - \eta^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}^{\rho}_{+} \right) \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} + \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{+\kappa} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu}_{+}} . \quad (A.17)$$

We will ultimately be interested in the soft factors, in which the angular momentum operator always appears in the combination $\bar{\epsilon}_{\rho}J^{\rho\sigma}q_{\sigma}$. Let us consider the coefficients of the derivatives with respect to the positive and negative helicity particles separately. After some algebra, one finds that the positive helicity coefficients are related by

$$\bar{\epsilon}_{-\rho} \left[\frac{u_k^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma} {}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} n_{\beta}}{u_k^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\mu} + \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+\kappa} \right] q_{\sigma} = \bar{\epsilon}_{-\rho} \left[-\frac{1}{2} \left(\eta_k^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\sigma} - \eta_k^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\rho} \right) \right] q_{\rho} - \frac{E_q + q^3}{E_k + p_k^3} p_k^{\mu} ,$$

$$\bar{\epsilon}_{+\rho} \left[\frac{u_k^{\alpha} \Sigma^{\rho\sigma} {}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} n_{\beta}}{u_k^{\gamma} n_{\gamma}} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\mu} + \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+\kappa} \right] q_{\sigma} = \bar{\epsilon}_{+\rho} \left[-\frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\sigma} - \eta^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\rho} \right) \right] q_{\rho} . \tag{A.18}$$

and similarly for the coefficients of the derivatives with respect to the negative helicity

$$\bar{\epsilon}_{-\rho} \left[\frac{\bar{u}_{k\dot{\alpha}} \bar{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}}{\bar{u}_{k\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\mu} - \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-\kappa} \right] q_{\sigma} = \bar{\epsilon}_{-\rho} \left[-\frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\sigma} - \eta^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\rho} \right) \right] q_{\rho}, \qquad (A.19)$$

$$\bar{\epsilon}_{+\rho} \left[\frac{\bar{u}_{k\dot{\alpha}} \overline{\Sigma}^{\rho\sigma\dot{\alpha}}{}_{\dot{\beta}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\beta}}}{\bar{u}_{k\dot{\gamma}} \bar{n}^{\dot{\gamma}}} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\mu} - \frac{i}{2} \epsilon^{\rho\sigma\mu\kappa} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-\kappa} \right] q_{\sigma} = \bar{\epsilon}_{+\rho} \left[-\frac{1}{2} \left(\eta^{\rho\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\sigma} - \eta^{\sigma\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_{k-}^{\rho} \right) \right] q_{\rho} - \frac{E_q + q^3}{E_k + p_k^3} p_k^{\mu}.$$

For a gauge invariant amplitude, we see that

$$p_k^{\mu} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}_{k+}^{\mu}} \mathcal{M} = 0, \qquad (A.20)$$

so that in a soft factor the action of the angular momentum operator is equivalent to

$$J^{\rho\sigma} \simeq p^{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\sigma}} - p^{\sigma} \frac{\partial}{\partial p_{\rho}} + \left(\bar{\epsilon}^{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}_{\sigma}} - \bar{\epsilon}^{\sigma} \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{\epsilon}_{\rho}}\right) \,. \tag{A.21}$$

B Amplitudes and charge algebra for pions

In this appendix we review single- and double-soft pion amplitudes, and provide a dictionary between the standard discussion and notation of [57, 58] and the analysis and notation used in our paper. A current that corresponds to a spontaneously broken symmetry has non-trivial matrix elements between 1-particle states that carry the same charges, i.e., pions. As a consequence we can write it as

 $J_{a}^{\mu} = J_{Sa}^{\mu} + J_{Ha}^{\mu} \quad \text{with} \quad J_{Sa}^{\mu} = -f\partial^{\mu}\pi_{a}, \quad (B.1)$

where π_a is the pion field.

In the standard discussion of soft pion theorems the central quantities are the Fourier transforms of matrix elements of time ordered products of these currents. By Lorentz invariance they must be of the form

$$\int d^4 x_1 \cdots \int d^4 x_n \, e^{iq_1 x_1} \cdots e^{iq_n x_n} \langle \beta | T(J_{a_1}^{\mu_1}(x_1) \cdots J_{a_n}^{\mu_n}(x_n)) | \alpha \rangle$$

= $(2\pi)^4 i \delta^4 (p_\beta + q - p_\alpha) \mathcal{M}_{a_1 \dots a_n \beta \alpha}^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_n} (q_1, \dots, q_n) .$ (B.2)

Soft pion theorems for amplitudes in which n soft pions are emitted can be derived by evaluating the matrix elements in (B.2), or rather its divergence, in two different ways. On the one hand we can evaluate them using current conservation, and on the other hand we can use decomposition of the currents into soft and hard pieces. Following [57], we will denote the time ordered products of the hard parts of the current as

$$\int d^4 x_1 \cdots \int d^4 x_n \, e^{iq_1 x_1} \cdots e^{iq_n x_n} \langle \beta | T(J_{H \, a_1}^{\mu_1}(x_1) \cdots J_{H \, a_n}^{\mu_n}(x_n)) | \alpha \rangle$$

= $(2\pi)^4 i \delta^4 (p_\beta + q - p_\alpha) \mathcal{N}_{a_1 \dots a_1 \, \beta \alpha}^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_n}(q_1, \dots, q_n).$ (B.3)

For a single current we simply have

$$(2\pi)^4 i \delta^4(p_\beta + q - p_\alpha) \mathcal{M}^{\mu}_a(q) = \int d^4 x \, e^{iqx} \langle \beta | J^{\mu}_a(x) | \alpha \rangle \,. \tag{B.4}$$

Decomposing the current into its soft and hard piece, we know that this is given by

$$\mathcal{M}_{a}^{\mu}(q) = -\frac{fq^{\mu}}{q^{2}}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{a},\alpha} + \mathcal{N}_{a\beta\alpha}^{\mu}.$$
 (B.5)

where $\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^a,\alpha}$ is the Feynman amplitude for a process $\alpha \to \beta$ in which a single pion is emitted. The current is conserved, and so $q_{\mu}\mathcal{M}_{a}^{\mu} = 0$ implies that

$$\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^a,\alpha} = \frac{1}{f} q_\mu \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{\beta\alpha} \,. \tag{B.6}$$

So far this is exact. If \mathcal{N} is regular as $q \to 0$, as in the case where the theory consists only of pions and there are no cubic vertices, then the amplitude for the process in which a pion is emitted vanishes in the soft limit. This is known as "Adler's zero." If the theory contains nucleons, or other fields that have a 3-point interaction with pions, the Fourier transform of the hard part of the current contains poles associated with insertions of the hard part of the current in external nucleon lines. In this case

$$\lim_{q \to 0} \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^a, \alpha} = -\frac{1}{f} \sum_j \frac{p_j \cdot q}{p_j \cdot q} T^j \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha} = -\frac{1}{f} \sum_j T^j \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha}$$
(B.7)

where the generator T^{j} acts on the j^{th} nucleon, and we see that the emission of a single soft pion is dominated by emission from external lines in the diagram.

To make contact with the notation in the main text, let us also rewrite equation (B.6) as

$$\langle \beta; \pi^a, q | \alpha \rangle = \frac{i}{f} \int d^4 x e^{iqx} \partial_\mu \langle \beta | J^\mu_{H_a}(x) | \alpha \rangle \,. \tag{B.8}$$

As we take $q \to 0$, the integrand becomes a total divergence, and the equation becomes

$$\lim_{q \to 0} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q | \alpha \rangle = \frac{i}{f} \langle \beta | Q_{Ha}^+ - Q_{Ha}^- | \alpha \rangle .$$
 (B.9)

As written here Q_{Ha}^{\pm} are the integral over the hard part of the current over space as $t \to \pm \infty$, but for massless states this is the same as the integrals of $*J_{Ha}$ over \mathscr{I}^{\pm} . In the main text we also denote this as

$$\lim_{q \to 0} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q | \alpha \rangle = \frac{i}{f} \langle \beta | [Q_{Ha}, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle , \qquad (B.10)$$

which is, of course, equivalent to equation (B.7). We can go slightly further by formally defining the soft charge

$$Q_{Sa}^{+} = \int_{\mathscr{I}^{+}} *J_{S} = \frac{i}{2} f \lim_{q \to 0} \int \frac{d^{2}\hat{q}}{4\pi} \left(a_{a}^{\text{out}}(\mathbf{q}) - a_{a}^{\dagger \, out}(\mathbf{q}) \right) \,. \tag{B.11}$$

and similarly for Q_{Sa}^- . Of course, as usual for spontaneously broken symmetries these charges create states whose norm diverges like the volume, and they are not well-defined operators of the theory. However, since their commutators with local operators are well defined operators, they are still of some use. Making use of crossing symmetry to relate the matrix element for the process in which a pion is absorbed to the matrix element in which it is emitted, we will here use these charges to write the S-matrix element as

$$\lim_{q \to 0} \int \frac{d^2 \hat{q}}{4\pi} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q | \alpha \rangle = -\frac{i}{f} \langle \beta | [Q_{Sa}, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle , \qquad (B.12)$$

so that the soft theorem formally simply becomes

$$\langle \beta | [Q_a, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle = 0. \tag{B.13}$$

Note that in the case of the BMS symmetry the integral of the amplitude over the angular directions is further weighted by functions Ψ of T, Y^A on the 2-sphere, the explicit form of which is given in the text, and involves a sum over graviton helicities as well.

Our main interest here is the double-soft pion theorem. In this case, the decomposition into soft and hard pieces implies

$$\mathcal{M}_{ab}^{\mu\nu}(q_1, q_2) = \frac{f^2 q_1^{\mu} q_2^{\nu}}{q_1^2 q_2^2} \mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^a \pi^b, \alpha} - \frac{f q_1^{\mu}}{q_1^2} \mathcal{N}_{b\beta\pi^a, \alpha}^{\nu} - \frac{f q_2^{\nu}}{q_2^2} \mathcal{N}_{a\beta\pi^b, \alpha}^{\mu} + \mathcal{N}_{ab\beta, \alpha}^{\mu\nu} \,. \tag{B.14}$$

We can eliminate the factors $\mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{a\beta\pi^{b},\alpha}$ with the help of

$$\mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{a\beta\pi^{b},\alpha}(q_{1}) = -\frac{fq_{1}^{\mu}}{q_{1}^{2}}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{a}\pi^{b},\alpha} + \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{a\beta\pi^{b},\alpha}, \qquad (B.15)$$

and we then have

$$q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{M}^{\mu\nu}_{ab}(q_1,q_2) = q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab}(q_1,q_2) - f^2\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^a\pi^b,\alpha} \,. \tag{B.16}$$

The traditional way to evaluate the left hand side is to note that it corresponds to taking derivatives of the matrix element with two current insertions and evaluating one of the derivatives. Because the currents are conserved, the only non-zero contribution arises when derivatives act on the theta functions associated with the time ordering. We see that the left hand side then becomes

$$q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu} \int d^{4}x d^{4}y \, e^{iq_{1}x} e^{iq_{2}y} \langle \beta | T(J_{a}^{\mu}(x)J_{b}^{\nu}(y)) | \alpha \rangle$$

$$= iq_{1}^{\mu} \int d^{4}x d^{4}y \, e^{iq_{1}x} e^{iq_{2}y} \langle \beta | \delta(x_{0} - y_{0}) \left[J_{0}^{b}(x), J_{\mu}^{a}(y) \right] | \alpha \rangle$$

$$= -q_{1}^{\mu} f^{abc} \int d^{4}x \, e^{i(q_{1} + q_{2})x} \langle \beta | J_{c}^{\mu}(x) | \alpha \rangle$$

$$= -if^{abc}q_{1\mu} \mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}(q_{1} + q_{2})(2\pi)^{4} \delta^{4}(p_{\beta} + q_{1} + q_{2} - p_{\alpha}),$$
(B.17)

so that

$$f^{2}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{a}\pi^{b},\alpha} = if^{abc}q_{1\mu}\mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) + q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta,\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2})$$

$$= -if^{abc}q_{2\mu}\mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) + q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta,\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2}), \qquad (B.18)$$

where we can use the first or the second expression without loss of generality. So far this is exact, and we see that the matrix element for two soft pions knows about the current commutator [57]. Using (B.5) to expand the current $\mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}$, we have

$$f^{2}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{a}\pi^{b},\alpha} = -\frac{if}{2}f^{abc}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{c},\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) + if^{abc}q_{1\mu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) + q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta,\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2})$$
$$= \frac{if}{2}f^{abc}\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{c},\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) - if^{abc}q_{2\mu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) + q_{1\mu}q_{2\nu}\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta,\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2}).$$
(B.19)

Here we have taken q_1 and q_2 to be on-shell. As both q_1 and q_2 are taken to zero, this will be dominated by diagrams in which the current is inserted in external lines, which shows that the amplitude in which two soft pions are emitted is given in terms of the amplitude for the underlying hard process with external lines rotated by the commutator of the generators associated with the soft pions. Taking the antisymmetric double consecutive soft limit $\lim_{[q_1\to 0} \lim_{q_2\to 0]}$ of both sides of (B.19), we find

$$\lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} f^2 \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^a \pi^b, \alpha} = -if f^{abc} \lim_{q \to 0} \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^c, \alpha}(q) + 2i f^{abc} \lim_{q \to 0} q_\mu \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta\alpha}(q) + \lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} q_{1\mu} q_{2\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta, \alpha}(q_1, q_2)$$

$$= i f^{abc} \lim_{q \to 0} q_\mu \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta\alpha}(q) + \lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} q_{1\mu} q_{2\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta, \alpha}(q_1, q_2),$$
(B.20)

where we have used current conservation in going from the first to the second equality. Note that there is an order of limits issue here, and had we kept the soft momenta off shell, so that $q_1^2, q_2^2 \neq 0$ and put them on-shell only after taking the soft limits, the result would be

$$\lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} f^2 \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^a \pi^b, \alpha} = -2if f^{abc} \lim_{q \to 0} \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^c, \alpha}(q) + 2i f^{abc} \lim_{q \to 0} q_\mu \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta\alpha}(q) + \lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} q_{1\mu} q_{2\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta, \alpha}(q_1, q_2) = \lim_{[q_1 \to 0} \lim_{q_2 \to 0]} q_{1\mu} q_{2\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta, \alpha}(q_1, q_2) .$$
(B.21)

In symmetric spaces, if the generators T^a and T^b correspond to broken symmetries, their commutators f^{abc} are only nonzero with unbroken generators T^c . In this case we can replace $\mathcal{M}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}$ with $\mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}$, and using the pion-nucleon vertex from before, we can find

$$\lim_{q_1,q_2 \to 0} \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^a \pi^b, \alpha} = \frac{1}{2f^2} f^{abc} \sum_j \frac{p_j \cdot (q_1 - q_2)}{p_j \cdot (q_1 + q_2)} (T_c)_j \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha} - \frac{1}{f^2} \sum_{i,j} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ (T^a)_i (T^b)_j \right\} \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha}$$
(B.22)

using Feynman diagrams. (See also [59].) Here the notation $(T_c)_j$ means that the generator with index c acts on the hard mode with index j. The momentum prefactor means that the limit depends on the order in which the soft momenta are taken to zero, and the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft limit picks out the commutator.

For a non-symmetric space, however, the commutator can contain a broken generator,

$$\mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{a}\pi^{b},\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2}) = -\frac{i}{2f} f^{abc} \mathcal{M}_{\beta\pi^{c},\alpha} + \frac{i}{f^{2}} f^{abc} q_{1\mu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu}_{c\beta,\alpha}(q_{1}+q_{2}) - \frac{1}{f^{2}} q_{1\mu} q_{2\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ab\beta,\alpha}(q_{1},q_{2}), \qquad (B.23)$$

which contributes an additional piece

$$\lim_{q_1,q_2 \to 0} \mathcal{M}_{\beta \pi^a \pi^b, \alpha} = -\frac{1}{2f^2} f^{abc} \sum_j (T_c)_j \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha} + \frac{1}{2f^2} f^{abc} \sum_j \frac{p_j \cdot (q_1 - q_2)}{p_j \cdot (q_1 + q_2)} (T_c)_j \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha} - \frac{1}{f^2} \sum_{i,j} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ (T^a)_i (T^b)_j \right\} \mathcal{M}_{\beta, \alpha}$$
(B.24)

up to terms arising from collinear divergences. Taking the antisymmetric double soft consecutive limit, we find that the first and second terms separately know about the commutator, and will cancel.

To relate this to the notation in the main text, we will evaluate the double-soft limit of this expression differently, just like we evaluated equation (B.8). If we first take the limit $q_1 \rightarrow 0$ and then $q_2 \rightarrow 0$, we find

$$-\lim_{q_{2}\to 0}\lim_{q_{1}\to 0}\int d^{4}x d^{4}y e^{iq_{1}x} e^{iq_{2}y} \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \langle\beta|T(J_{a}^{\mu}(x)J_{b}^{\nu}(y))|\alpha\rangle$$

$$= -\lim_{q_{2}\to 0}\int d^{4}y e^{iq_{2}y} \partial_{\nu} \langle\beta|Q_{a}^{+}J_{b}^{\nu}(y) - J_{b}^{\nu}(y)Q_{a}^{-}|\alpha\rangle$$

$$= -\langle\beta|Q_{a}^{+}Q_{b}^{+} - Q_{a}^{+}Q_{b}^{-} - Q_{b}^{+}Q_{a}^{-} + Q_{b}^{-}Q_{a}^{-}|\alpha\rangle.$$
(B.25)

Taking the limits in the opposite order, we see that the anti-symmetric consecutive doublesoft limit of this expression is simply

$$\lim_{[q_2 \to 0} \lim_{q_1 \to 0]} \int d^4x d^4y e^{iq_1x} e^{iq_2y} \partial_\mu \partial_\nu \langle \beta | T(J_a^\mu(x)J_b^\nu(y)) | \alpha \rangle = \langle \beta | [[Q_a, Q_b], \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle.$$
(B.26)

The Fourier transform of the divergence of the time ordered product of the hard parts of the current can be evaluated in the same way, so that the consecutive double-soft limit of the S-matrix element is given by

$$\lim_{[q_2 \to 0} \lim_{q_1 \to 0]} f^2 \int \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_1}{4\pi} \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_2}{4\pi} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q_1, \pi^b, q_2 | \alpha \rangle$$

$$= \langle \beta | [[Q_{Sa}, Q_{Sb}] + [Q_{Sa}, Q_{Hb}] + [Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}], \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle.$$
(B.27)

The first term can at most contribute a Schwinger term, but for pions this contribution vanishes on-shell. The consecutive anti-symmetrized double-soft limit then simplifies to

$$\lim_{[q_2 \to 0} \lim_{q_1 \to 0]} f^2 \int \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_1}{4\pi} \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_2}{4\pi} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q_1, \pi^b, q_2 | \alpha \rangle = \langle \beta | [[Q_{Sa}, Q_{Hb}] + [Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}], \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle .$$
(B.28)

Applying the same soft limits to (B.19), we have

$$\lim_{[q_2 \to 0} \lim_{q_1 \to 0]} f^2 \int \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_1}{4\pi} \frac{d^2 \hat{q}_2}{4\pi} \langle \beta; \pi^a, q_1, \pi^b, q_2 | \alpha \rangle = \langle \beta | [iQ_{[a,b]S} + 2iQ_{[a,b]H} - [Q_{Ha}, Q_{Hb}], \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle ,$$
(B.29)

and equating the two expressions (B.28) and (B.29) and comparing the soft and hard parts of the charges, we have that

$$\langle \beta | [[Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}]_S - [Q_{Hb}, Q_{Sa}]_S, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle = i \langle \beta | [Q_{[a,b]S}, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle , \langle \beta | [[Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}]_H - [Q_{Hb}, Q_{Sa}]_H, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle = \langle \beta | [2iQ_{[a,b]H} - [Q_{Ha}, Q_{Hb}], \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle$$

$$= i \langle \beta | [Q_{[a,b]H}, \mathcal{S}] | \alpha \rangle$$

$$(B.30)$$

where the charge algebra for the hard operators is guaranteed by considering their action on other operators.

The reader may be puzzled why the charge algebra is realized by the commutator of $[Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}] - [Q_{Hb}, Q_{Sa}]$ with the S-matrix, instead of by the commutator $[[Q_a, Q_b], S]$. We can repeat the derivation above while keeping the soft momenta q_1, q_2 off-shell and setting them on shell only at the end. In this case, we indeed recover the result $\langle \beta | [[Q_a, Q_b], S] | \alpha \rangle = i f^{abc} \langle \beta | [Q_c, S] | \alpha \rangle$. Since the charges are formally undefined for spontaneously broken symmetries, it is perhaps not surprising that there are order of limits issues when computing their commutator. We work with scattering amplitudes involving physical on-shell gravitons in the main text, and therefore it is $[Q_{Ha}, Q_{Sb}] - [Q_{Hb}, Q_{Sa}]$ that contains the commutator. Had we tried working with the off-shell amplitude instead, calculating the antisymmetrized double soft limit would involve the subtraction of two divergent quantities.

If the coset is a symmetric space, the inversion symmetry guarantees that the broken generators consist of an odd number of creation- and annihilation operators. As a consequence their commutators contain an even number of creation and annihilation operators and the commutator does not contain a soft piece. This implies that the double-soft pion amplitude is related to the amplitude of the underlying hard process with external lines rotated by an infinitesimal amount.

For cosets that are not symmetric spaces, as in the BMS case, the commutators of the soft and hard parts of the charges will contain contributions that are soft and create a single soft pion, as well as hard parts that rotate the external lines. The information about the charge algebra is entirely contained in the infinitesimal rotations of the external lines of the underlying hard process, but to extract it one must then take appropriate linear combinations of single and double-soft limits.

The case of two soft pions makes it clear that the backreaction terms in the Dirac brackets are not surprising — they appear simply because the space is not symmetric and the Goldstone bosons are charged under the broken symmetry. This is easy to see from the Noether current, since the currents both create the soft pion and perform the linear rotation on the hard modes. The extension is absent in the case of soft pions. Working with the currents is more straightforward from the perspective of quantum field theory for several reasons. Firstly, the charges do not, strictly speaking, exist when the symmetries are broken, since their matrix elements with physical states are not always normalizable (though the matrix elements of their commutators with local operators are). Second, the matrix element with multiple currents may have Schwinger terms as two insertion points approach one another. These correspond to derivatives acting on delta functions in the current algebra and will disappear when we work with the integrated charges. In typical field theory examples the Schwinger terms are canceled by the seagull diagrams. We do not have a general proof that these terms always cancel in linearized gravity, but if there are uncanceled terms present they could be analyzed in a diagrammatic calculation of two local current insertions.

C Single and double-soft gluons

Although the focus of the present work is on the structure of the BMS charges, the same formalism applies to other asymptotic theories as well. The reader may prefer to see the calculation for soft gluons and asymptotic Yang-Mills charges as a warm-up, before wading through the heavy algebra of section 4. The connection between the single-soft gluon theorems and asymptotic gauge charges is derived in [13, 14]. The asymptotic Yang-Mills charge at future null infinity is given by

$$Q = \frac{1}{e^2} \int_{\mathscr{I}_{\pm}^+} d^2 z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} \bar{\epsilon} F_{ru}$$

$$= \frac{1}{e^2} \int_{\mathscr{I}^+} d^2 z \, du \, \bar{\epsilon}(z, \bar{z}) \Big[\partial_u (\partial_z A_{\bar{z}} + \partial_{\bar{z}} A_z) + e^2 \gamma_{z\bar{z}} j_u] \,.$$
(C.1)

Here e is the Yang-Mills charge, and $\epsilon(z, \bar{z})$ is an arbitrary test function. Following the discussion in [14], we work in retarded radial gauge, and in the second line we have used the Maxwell equations $\nabla^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu} = e^2 j_{\nu}$, rescaled by an overall factor of r^2 so the integral over the sphere will be finite.

Expressing the asymptotic field in terms of creation and annihilation operators and using the stationary phase approximation, we have

$$A_z = -\frac{i}{8\pi^2} \frac{\sqrt{2}e}{(1+z\bar{z})} \int_0^\infty d\omega_q \,\omega_q \Big[a_+(\omega_q \hat{x}) e^{-i\omega_q u} + a_-(\omega_q \hat{x})^\dagger e^{+i\omega_q u} \Big] \tag{C.2}$$

and similarly for $A_{\bar{z}}$. The soft charge operator insertion is then

$$\langle out| [Q_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -\frac{\sqrt{2}}{4\pi e} \lim_{\omega \to 0} \int d^2 z \, \epsilon(z, \bar{z}) \left[\partial_{\bar{z}} \left(\frac{1}{(1+z\bar{z})} \omega \langle out|a_+(\omega \hat{x})\mathcal{S}|in \rangle \right) + \partial_z \left(\frac{1}{(1+z\bar{z})} \omega \langle out|a_-(\omega \hat{x})\mathcal{S}|in \rangle \right) \right].$$
(C.3)

Applying the soft gluon theorem,

$$\lim_{\omega \to 0} \bar{\epsilon}^{\mu} \mathcal{M}_{\mu}(q, a; p_1, i_1; \cdots; p_n, i_n) = -\sum_k \frac{e(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}) T_a^{i_k j_k}}{(p_k \cdot q)} \mathcal{M}(p_1, i_1; \cdots; p_k, j_k; \cdots; p_n, i_n),$$
(C.4)

where all the momenta are taken to be outgoing, and we assume that the hard particles transform in the fundamental representation. In holomorphic coordinates, the soft factor becomes

$$S^{(0)}(q) = -e \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}^+)}{(p_k \cdot q)} T_a = -\frac{e}{\sqrt{2}\omega} \frac{(1+z\bar{z})}{(z-z_k)} T_a , \qquad (C.5)$$

and integrating by parts, we have

$$\langle out | [Q_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = \sum_k \epsilon(z_k) T_a \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle = -\langle out | [Q_H, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle,$$
 (C.6)

where the symmetry generator T_a acts on the k^{th} particle and a is the color index. Note that similar to the case of supertranslations in gravity, keeping both helicities was important for the factors of two to come out correctly. In the case of QED, the factor $T_a^{i_k j_k}$ is replaced by Q_k , where eQ_k is the charge of the k^{th} particle.

We can also study the charge algebra, by checking the expressions

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}] + [Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S - [Q_{2H}, Q_{1S}]_S), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = i \langle out | [Q_{[1,2]S}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle , \langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2H}]_H - [Q_{2H}, Q_{1S}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = i \langle out | [Q_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle .$$
(C.7)

The terms $[Q_{1S}, Q_{2S}]$ will vanish, and the rest are contained in the antisymmetrized consecutive limit of the double-soft amplitude. The antisymmetric double-soft factor for Yang-Mills is

$$S^{(0)}(q_1)S^{(0)}(q_2) - S^{(0)}(q_2)S^{(0)}(q_1) = ie^2 \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(p_k \cdot q_1)} \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} f^{a_1 a_2 c} T_c - ie^2 \frac{(q_2 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(q_1 \cdot q_2)} \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} f^{a_1 a_2 c} T_c - ie^2 \frac{(q_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(q_1 \cdot q_2)} \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(p_k \cdot q_1)} f^{a_1 a_2 c} T_c$$
(C.8)

The first term will be associated with $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ and the last two terms will be associated with $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$. Starting with the $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H$ terms, the amplitude becomes

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_{H} + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_{H} \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \\ &= \frac{i}{16\pi^{2}} \int d^{2}z_{1} d^{2}z_{2} \, \partial_{\bar{z}_{1}} \epsilon_{1} \partial_{\bar{z}_{2}} \epsilon_{2} \frac{1}{(z_{1} - z_{k})(z_{2} - z_{k})} f^{abc} T_{c} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle + \cdots \\ &= i \sum_{k} \epsilon_{1}(z_{k}) \epsilon_{2}(z_{k}) f^{abc} T_{c} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle \\ &= i \langle out | \left[Q_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \end{aligned}$$

$$(C.9)$$

where the symmetry generator acts on the index of the k^{th} particle, and the first line on the right hand side contains a sum over helicities, of which we have written out only the (1_+2_+) term. This is the same as a single asymptotic gauge transformation with parameter $\epsilon_1\epsilon_2$, and charge given by the commutator. Note that this was much simpler than for gravity because the charge algebra is already reflected in the leading order soft factors.

For the $([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_S + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_S$ terms, we have

$$\langle out | \left[\left(\left[Q_{1H}, Q_{2S} \right]_{S} + \left[Q_{1S}, Q_{2H} \right]_{S} \right), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \int d^{2}z_{1} d^{2}z_{2} \,\partial_{\bar{z}_{1}} \epsilon_{1} \partial_{\bar{z}_{2}} \epsilon_{2} \frac{1}{(z_{1} - z_{2})(z_{2} - z_{k})} f^{abc} T_{c} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle + \cdots$$

$$= \frac{i}{8\pi} \sum_{k} \epsilon_{1}(z_{1}) \partial_{\bar{z}_{1}} \epsilon_{2}(z_{1}) \frac{1}{(z_{1} - z_{k})} + \cdots$$

$$= -i \sum_{k} \epsilon_{1}(z_{k}) \epsilon_{2}(z_{k}) f^{abc} T_{c} \langle out | \mathcal{S} | in \rangle$$

$$= i \langle out | \left[Q_{[1,2]S}, \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle ,$$

$$(C.10)$$

where in going from the second to the third line we have taken the sum over helicities and collected the terms proportional to $\partial_{\bar{z}_1}(\epsilon_1 \epsilon_2)$ and $\partial_{z_1}(\epsilon_1 \epsilon_2)$.

We should emphasize that this prescription is different from that of [50]: we are taking the antisymmetrized consecutive double-soft limit of the soft gravitons instead of sending the soft momenta of gravitons with one helicity to zero first, and our definition of the charge contains an integral over local currents of both helicities.

D Double-soft photons

The calculation in the previous appendix also applies to photons. Since QED is an abelian gauge theory, the commutator of two soft photon charges vanishes at leading order. We can calculate the subleading piece from the contact terms,

$$\lim_{\omega_1 \to 0} \lim_{\omega_2 \to 0} \bar{\epsilon}_1^{\mu} \bar{\epsilon}_2^{\nu} \mathcal{M}_{\mu\nu}(q_1; q_2; p_1, \cdots p_n) = \left[S^{(1)}(q_1) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_2) \right\} - S^{(1)}(q_2) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_1) \right\} \right] \mathcal{M},$$
(D.1)

which corresponds to a commutator between the charge operator and a dipole charge operator of the kind described in [60, 61]. The dipole operator is built out of the subleading factor $S^{(1)}(q) = -\sum_k \frac{eQ_k \bar{\epsilon}_{\mu} q_{\nu} J_k^{\mu\nu}}{(p_k \cdot q)}$. Since this can receive non-universal corrections due to the anomalous magnetic moment, the resulting charge commutator will be sensitive to quantum corrections; however, we are free to perform the calculation and see the result at tree level. The subleading soft charge at future null infinity is given by

 $\begin{aligned} Q &= \frac{1}{e^2} \int_{\mathscr{I}_{\pm}^+} d^2 z \, \gamma_{z\bar{z}} D_A Y^A A_u \\ &= \frac{1}{e^2} \int_{\mathscr{I}_{\pm}^+} d^2 z du \, u D_A Y^A \Big[\partial_u (\partial_z A_{\bar{z}} + \partial_{\bar{z}} A_z) + e^2 \gamma_{z\bar{z}} j_u] \,, \end{aligned}$

and the corresponding operator insertion (at tree level and for charged scalar hard operators) is

$$\langle in| [Q_S, \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle = -\frac{i\sqrt{2}}{4\pi e} \lim_{\omega \to 0} (1 + \omega \partial_\omega) \int d^2 z \left[D_{\bar{z}} Y^{\bar{z}} \partial_{\bar{z}} \left(\frac{1}{(1 + z\bar{z})} \langle out|a_+(\omega \hat{x})\mathcal{S}|in \rangle \right) + D_z Y^z \partial_z \left(\frac{1}{(1 + z\bar{z})} \langle out|a_-(\omega \hat{x})\mathcal{S}|in \rangle \right) \right]$$

$$(D.3)$$

$$= \left(\frac{i\sqrt{2}}{4\pi}\right) \int d^2 z \left[D_{\bar{z}} Y^{\bar{z}} \right]$$

$$\times \sum_k Q_k \left(\frac{(1+\bar{z}z_k)}{\sqrt{2}(z-z_k)(1+z\bar{z})} \partial_{E_k} + \frac{(\bar{z}-\bar{z}_k)(1+z_k\bar{z}_k)}{\sqrt{2}(z-z_k)(1+z\bar{z})} E_k^{-1} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} \right) + h.c. \right]$$

$$\times \langle out|\mathcal{S}|in\rangle ,$$

which integrates by parts to

$$\langle in| \left[Q_S, \mathcal{S}\right] |in\rangle = -i \sum_k Q_k \left(D_A Y^A \partial_{E_k} - \frac{1}{E_k} Y^A \partial_A \right) \langle out| \mathcal{S} |in\rangle \,. \tag{D.4}$$

To calculate the charge commutator, we need only to consider the terms

$$\langle out | [([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S}] | in \rangle$$
 (D.5)

and the terms $[Q_H, Q_S]_S$ will be absent at tree level because the photon is not itself charged, which means that the combination $[Q_H, Q_S]$ does not commute with the S-matrix. Focusing first on the terms proportional to $1/q_2$, the soft factor is given by the contact terms

$$S^{(1)}(q_1) \left\{ S^{(0)}(q_2) \right\} = \sum_k e^2 Q_k^2 \left[\frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_1)}{(p_k \cdot q_1)} \left(\frac{(q_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} - \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)^2} (q_1 \cdot q_2) \right) - \left(\frac{(\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)} - \frac{(p_k \cdot \bar{\epsilon}_2)}{(p_k \cdot q_2)^2} (\bar{\epsilon}_1 \cdot q_2) \right) \right]$$
(D.6)
$$= 0 \qquad (1_+2_+) \\= \sum_k \frac{e^2 Q_k^2 (\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k) (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}{2(1 + z_1 \bar{z}_1) (z_1 - z_k) (\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} \qquad (1_+2_-)$$

(D.2)

and calculating the (1+2) terms first, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle out | \left[([Q_{1H}, Q_{2S}]_H + [Q_{1S}, Q_{2H}]_H), \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle \\ &\supset \left(\frac{i}{4\pi^2} \right) \int d^2 z_1 d^2 z_2 \, \partial_{z_2} \bar{\epsilon}_2 D_{\bar{z}_1}^2 Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \sum_k \frac{Q_k^2 (\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k) (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}{2(1 + z_1 \bar{z}_1)(z_1 - z_k)(\bar{z}_2 - \bar{z}_k)^2} \\ &= - \left(\frac{i}{4\pi^2} \right) \int d^2 z_1 D_{\bar{z}_1}^2 Y_1^{\bar{z}_2} \sum_k Q_k^2 \partial_{\bar{z}_k} \bar{\epsilon}_2 \frac{\pi (\bar{z}_1 - \bar{z}_k) (1 + z_k \bar{z}_k)}{(1 + z_1 \bar{z}_1)(z_1 - z_k)} \\ &= - \frac{i}{2} \sum_k Q_k^2 Y_1^{\bar{z}_k} \partial_{\bar{z}_k} \bar{\epsilon}_2 \,. \end{aligned}$$
(D.7)

Adding back the other helicities and antisymmetrizing, we find that the commutator of the dipole and monopole charges generates the linear shift

$$i\langle out | \left[Q_{[1,2]H}, \mathcal{S} \right] | in \rangle = -\frac{i}{2} \sum_{k} Q_k^2 \left(Y_1^A \partial_A \bar{\epsilon}_2 - Y_2^A \partial_A \bar{\epsilon}_1 \right) \,. \tag{D.8}$$

This is not fixed by symmetry, since the dipole operator can receive quantum corrections, and is therefore sensitive to the full dynamics of the theory.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- G. Barnich and F. Brandt, Covariant theory of asymptotic symmetries, conservation laws and central charges, Nucl. Phys. B 633 (2002) 3 [hep-th/0111246] [INSPIRE].
- [2] S.G. Avery and B.U.W. Schwab, Noether's second theorem and Ward identities for gauge symmetries, JHEP 02 (2016) 031 [arXiv:1510.07038] [INSPIRE].
- [3] M. Bañados and I.A. Reyes, A short review on Noether's theorems, gauge symmetries and boundary terms, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 25 (2016) 1630021 [arXiv:1601.03616] [INSPIRE].
- [4] K. Hinterbichler, L. Hui and J. Khoury, An infinite set of Ward identities for adiabatic modes in cosmology, JCAP 01 (2014) 039 [arXiv:1304.5527] [INSPIRE].
- [5] B. Horn, L. Hui and X. Xiao, Soft-pion theorems for large scale structure, JCAP 09 (2014) 044 [arXiv:1406.0842] [INSPIRE].
- [6] A. Strominger, On BMS invariance of gravitational scattering, JHEP 07 (2014) 152 [arXiv:1312.2229] [INSPIRE].
- [7] T. He, V. Lysov, P. Mitra and A. Strominger, BMS supertranslations and Weinberg's soft graviton theorem, JHEP 05 (2015) 151 [arXiv:1401.7026] [INSPIRE].
- [8] S. Weinberg, Infrared photons and gravitons, Phys. Rev. 140 (1965) B516 [INSPIRE].
- H. Bondi, M.G.J. van der Burg and A.W.K. Metzner, Gravitational waves in general relativity. 7. Waves from axisymmetric isolated systems, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 269 (1962) 21 [INSPIRE].

- [10] R.K. Sachs, Gravitational waves in general relativity. 8. Waves in asymptotically flat space-times, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 270 (1962) 103 [INSPIRE].
- [11] R. Sachs, Asymptotic symmetries in gravitational theory, Phys. Rev. 128 (1962) 2851
 [INSPIRE].
- [12] D. Kapec, V. Lysov, S. Pasterski and A. Strominger, Semiclassical Virasoro symmetry of the quantum gravity S-matrix, JHEP 08 (2014) 058 [arXiv:1406.3312] [INSPIRE].
- [13] A. Strominger, Asymptotic symmetries of Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 07 (2014) 151
 [arXiv:1308.0589] [INSPIRE].
- [14] T. He, P. Mitra, A.P. Porfyriadis and A. Strominger, New symmetries of massless QED, JHEP 10 (2014) 112 [arXiv:1407.3789] [INSPIRE].
- [15] T.T. Dumitrescu, T. He, P. Mitra and A. Strominger, Infinite-dimensional fermionic symmetry in supersymmetric gauge theories, arXiv:1511.07429 [INSPIRE].
- [16] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, Asymptotic symmetries of gravity and soft theorems for massive particles, JHEP 12 (2015) 094 [arXiv:1509.01406] [INSPIRE].
- [17] A. Strominger, Lectures on the infrared structure of gravity and gauge theory, arXiv:1703.05448 [INSPIRE].
- [18] S.W. Hawking, M.J. Perry and A. Strominger, Soft hair on black holes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 231301 [arXiv:1601.00921] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Mirbabayi and M. Porrati, Dressed hard states and black hole soft hair, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 211301 [arXiv:1607.03120] [INSPIRE].
- [20] G. Arcioni and C. Dappiaggi, Exploring the holographic principle in asymptotically flat space-times via the BMS group, Nucl. Phys. B 674 (2003) 553 [hep-th/0306142] [INSPIRE].
- [21] G. Arcioni and C. Dappiaggi, Holography in asymptotically flat space-times and the BMS group, Class. Quant. Grav. 21 (2004) 5655 [hep-th/0312186] [INSPIRE].
- [22] C. Dappiaggi, V. Moretti and N. Pinamonti, Rigorous steps towards holography in asymptotically flat spacetimes, Rev. Math. Phys. 18 (2006) 349 [gr-qc/0506069] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A. Bagchi, Correspondence between asymptotically flat spacetimes and nonrelativistic conformal field theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 171601 [arXiv:1006.3354] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A. Bagchi and R. Fareghbal, BMS/GCA redux: towards flatspace holography from non-relativistic symmetries, JHEP 10 (2012) 092 [arXiv:1203.5795] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A.E. Lipstein, Soft theorems from conformal field theory, JHEP 06 (2015) 166 [arXiv:1504.01364] [INSPIRE].
- [26] D. Kapec, P. Mitra, A.-M. Raclariu and A. Strominger, 2D stress tensor for 4D gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 121601 [arXiv:1609.00282] [INSPIRE].
- [27] S. Pasterski, S.-H. Shao and A. Strominger, Flat space amplitudes and conformal symmetry of the celestial sphere, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 065026 [arXiv:1701.00049] [INSPIRE].
- [28] S. Pasterski, S.-H. Shao and A. Strominger, Gluon amplitudes as 2d conformal correlators, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 085006 [arXiv:1706.03917] [INSPIRE].
- [29] C. Cheung, A. de la Fuente and R. Sundrum, 4D scattering amplitudes and asymptotic symmetries from 2D CFT, JHEP 01 (2017) 112 [arXiv:1609.00732] [INSPIRE].

- [30] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, BMS charge algebra, JHEP 12 (2011) 105 [arXiv:1106.0213] [INSPIRE].
- [31] G. Barnich, Centrally extended BMS4 Lie algebroid, JHEP 06 (2017) 007
 [arXiv:1703.08704] [INSPIRE].
- [32] A.H. Anupam, A. Kundu and K. Ray, Double soft graviton theorems and Bondi-Metzner-Sachs symmetries, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 106019 [arXiv:1803.03023]
 [INSPIRE].
- [33] L. Donnay, G. Giribet, H.A. Gonzalez and M. Pino, Supertranslations and superrotations at the black hole horizon, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 091101 [arXiv:1511.08687] [INSPIRE].
- [34] L. Donnay, G. Giribet, H.A. González and M. Pino, Extended symmetries at the black hole horizon, JHEP 09 (2016) 100 [arXiv:1607.05703] [INSPIRE].
- [35] R.F. Penna, Near-horizon BMS symmetries as fluid symmetries, JHEP 10 (2017) 049
 [arXiv:1703.07382] [INSPIRE].
- [36] R.M. Wald, General relativity, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL, U.S.A. (1984) [INSPIRE].
- [37] A. Strominger and A. Zhiboedov, Superrotations and black hole pair creation, Class. Quant. Grav. 34 (2017) 064002 [arXiv:1610.00639] [INSPIRE].
- [38] M. Mirbabayi and M. Simonović, Weinberg soft theorems from Weinberg adiabatic modes, arXiv:1602.05196 [INSPIRE].
- [39] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, Asymptotic symmetries and subleading soft graviton theorem, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 124028 [arXiv:1408.2228] [INSPIRE].
- [40] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, New symmetries for the gravitational S-matrix, JHEP 04 (2015) 076 [arXiv:1502.02318] [INSPIRE].
- [41] J. Broedel, M. de Leeuw, J. Plefka and M. Rosso, Constraining subleading soft gluon and graviton theorems, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 065024 [arXiv:1406.6574] [INSPIRE].
- [42] Z. Bern, S. Davies, P. Di Vecchia and J. Nohle, Low-energy behavior of gluons and gravitons from gauge invariance, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 084035 [arXiv:1406.6987] [INSPIRE].
- [43] A.J. Larkoski, D. Neill and I.W. Stewart, Soft theorems from effective field theory, JHEP 06 (2015) 077 [arXiv:1412.3108] [INSPIRE].
- [44] M.A. Awada and S. Mokhtari, The structure of N = 2 supergravity in N = 1 superfields, Class. Quant. Grav. 2 (1985) 43 [INSPIRE].
- [45] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, Some properties of Noether charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy, Phys. Rev. D 50 (1994) 846 [gr-qc/9403028] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A. Komar, Covariant conservation laws in general relativity, Phys. Rev. **113** (1959) 934 [INSPIRE].
- [47] T. He, D. Kapec, A.-M. Raclariu and A. Strominger, Loop-corrected Virasoro symmetry of 4D quantum gravity, JHEP 08 (2017) 050 [arXiv:1701.00496] [INSPIRE].
- [48] A. Joyce, J. Khoury and M. Simonović, Multiple soft limits of cosmological correlation functions, JCAP 01 (2015) 012 [arXiv:1409.6318] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M. Mirbabayi and M. Zaldarriaga, Double soft limits of cosmological correlations, JCAP 03 (2015) 025 [arXiv:1409.6317] [INSPIRE].

- [50] T. He, P. Mitra and A. Strominger, 2D Kac-Moody symmetry of 4D Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 10 (2016) 137 [arXiv:1503.02663] [INSPIRE].
- [51] J.D. Brown and M. Henneaux, Central charges in the canonical realization of asymptotic symmetries: an example from three-dimensional gravity, Commun. Math. Phys. 104 (1986) 207 [INSPIRE].
- [52] N.E. Bjerrum-Bohr, Quantum gravity, effective fields and string theory, Ph.D. thesis, Bohr Inst., Copenhagen, Denmark (2004) [hep-th/0410097] [INSPIRE].
- [53] B.R. Holstein, Graviton physics, Amer. J. Phys. 74 (2006) 1002 [gr-qc/0607045] [INSPIRE].
- [54] T. Klose, T. McLoughlin, D. Nandan, J. Plefka and G. Travaglini, *Double-soft limits of gluons and gravitons*, *JHEP* 07 (2015) 135 [arXiv:1504.05558] [INSPIRE].
- [55] A. Volovich, C. Wen and M. Zlotnikov, Double soft theorems in gauge and string theories, JHEP 07 (2015) 095 [arXiv:1504.05559] [INSPIRE].
- [56] S. Keel, *Techniques for calculating Chow rings*, Doctoral dissertation, Department of Mathematics, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, U.S.A. (1989).
- [57] S. Weinberg, Current-commutator theory of multiple pion production, Phys. Rev. Lett. 16 (1966) 879 [INSPIRE].
- [58] S. Weinberg, Pion scattering lengths, Phys. Rev. Lett. 17 (1966) 616 [INSPIRE].
- [59] N. Arkani-Hamed, F. Cachazo and J. Kaplan, What is the simplest quantum field theory?, JHEP 09 (2010) 016 [arXiv:0808.1446] [INSPIRE].
- [60] V. Lysov, S. Pasterski and A. Strominger, Low's subleading soft theorem as a symmetry of QED, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 111601 [arXiv:1407.3814] [INSPIRE].
- [61] M. Campiglia and A. Laddha, Subleading soft photons and large gauge transformations, JHEP 11 (2016) 012 [arXiv:1605.09677] [INSPIRE].